Society for Health and Human Values – Society for Bioethics Consultation Task Force on Standards for Bioethics Consultation

Robert M. Arnold, MD Co-Director University of Pittsburgh Medical Center

Stuart J. Youngner, MD Co-Director University Hospitals of Cleveland Case Western Reserve University

Mark P. Aulisio, PhD Executive Director University of Pittsburgh

Françoise Baylis, PhD Dalhousie University

Charles Bosk, PhD University of Pennsylvania

Dan Brock, PhD Brown University

Howard Brody, MD PhD Michigan State University

Linda Emanuel, MD PhD American Medical Association

Arlene Fink, PhD University of California at Los Angeles Arlene Fink Associates

John Fletcher, PhD University of Virginia Jacqueline J. Glover, PhD West Virginia University

George Kanoti, STD Cleveland Clinic Foundation

Steven Miles, MD University of Minnesota

Kathryn Moseley, MD *Henry Ford Health System*

William Nelson, PhD Veterans Affairs National Center for Clinical Ethics

Ruth Purtilo, PhD *Creighton University*

Cindy Rushton, DNSc MSN The Johns Hopkins University Paul Schyve, MD Joint Commission on Accreditation of Healthcare Organizations

Melanie H. Wilson Silver, MA Society for Healthcare Consumer Advocacy of the American Hospital Association

Joy Skeel, MDiv BSN Medical College of Ohio

William Winslade, PhD JD University of Texas Medical Branch University of Houston



TABLE OF CONTENTS

I. Introduction
II. Core Competencies for Health Care Ethics Consultation
1. The Nature and Goals of Ethics Consultation
1.1 Defining Ethics Consultation
1.2 The Process of Ethics Consultation
2. Core Competencies for Health Care Ethics Consultation
2.1 Core Competencies: The Rationale
2.2 Core Skills for Ethics Consultation
Table 1: Skills for Ethics Consultation 15
2.3 Core Knowledge for Ethics Consultation
Table 2: Knowledge for Ethics Consultation
2.4 Character and Ethics Consultation21
3. Organizational Ethics
3.1 Defining Organizational Ethics24
3.2 Some Preliminary Recommendations
4. The Importance of Evaluation
4.1 Where Is Evaluation Needed?27
5. Special Obligations of Ethics Consultants and Institutions
5.1 Abuse of Power and Conflict of Interest
5.2 Institutional Obligations to Patients, Providers, and Consultants 30
III. Using the Task Force Report
IV. Bibliography
Appendix 1: Financial Support for the SHHV-SBC Task Force on
Standards for Bioethics Consultation
Appendix 2: Academic Departments, Centers, Regional Networks,
and Other Organizations that Submitted Education
and Training Materials to the Task Force
Appendix 3: How the Task Force Report Was Developed

I. INTRODUCTION

What was the SHHV-SBC Task Force on Standards for Bioethics Consultation?

The Society for Health and Human Values-Society for Bioethics Consultation (SHHV-SBC) Task Force on Standards for Bioethics Consultation included 21 scholars in the field of health care ethics, policy, and patient care. These scholars came from a variety of professional fields including medicine, nursing, law, philosophy, and religious studies. In addition to representatives of SHHV and SBC, representatives from the Joint Commission on Accreditation of Healthcare Organizations (JCAHO), the American Medical Association, the Society for Healthcare Consumer Advocacy of the American Hospital Association, the Department of Veterans Affairs, the Association of Professional Chaplains, and the American Association of Critical-Care Nurses served on this Task Force. Funded by a grant from The Greenwall Foundation and contributions from numerous other organizations, centers, and networks, the mission of the Task Force was to explore standards for health care ethics consultation.¹ The work of the Task Force was motivated by the belief that when patients, health care providers, or others seek the assistance of health care ethics consultants, ethics consultants should be competent to offer that assistance.

What was the focus of the Task Force?

The focus of the Task Force was health care ethics consultation. The report is divided into five main sections that: (1) define the nature and goals of ethics consultation (i.e., what ethics consultation ought to be and aim to achieve); (2) identify the types of skills, knowledge, and character traits (core competencies) that are important for conducting ethics consultations; (3) address the emerging area of organizational ethics consultation; (4) discuss the importance of evaluating ethics consultations; and (5) underscore some of the special obligations of consultants and institutions.²

At the outset, three points should be noted:

- Ethics committees and individual ethicists typically offer services that include education, research, policy development, and consultation. This report addresses only issues surrounding consultation.
- *Standards*, for the purposes of this work, refers to the *core competencies* that the Task Force has identified as necessary for doing ethics consultation. Though there may be considerable overlap between competencies required for ethics consultation and those necessary for other ethics services, the latter are not addressed in this report.
- The report remains neutral on the question of whether ethics consultation is best performed by individuals, teams, or committees.³

³ Throughout this text, we refer to all who do ethics consultations, whether as individuals or as part of a team or committee, as *consultants*.



I. Introduction

¹ See Appendix 1 for a complete list of the organizations that provided financial support for this project.

² We are indebted to the Strategic Research Network on Health Care Ethics Consultation project, which was funded by the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada, for the idea of looking at the skills, knowledge, and character traits that are important for health care ethics consultation. This project resulted in *The Health Care Ethics Consultant* (Baylis, 1994) which was made available to members of this Task Force at the outset of our project.



Who is the intended audience for the report?

The report is relevant for (1) those who do ethics consultation, (2) educational programs that help to prepare individuals, teams, or committees to do ethics consultation, and (3) health care organizations that offer ethics consultation services.

How was the report developed?

The Task Force functioned as a consensus panel. It held six three-day meetings over a two-year period from May 1996 to March 1998. The major objectives of the first two meetings were to provide background information on ethics consultation and to identify issues that needed to be addressed in subsequent meetings. In meetings three and four, subcommittees met to discuss the skills, knowledge and character traits required for consultation. Competency standards and certification issues were also addressed. A preliminary report was then drafted and discussed at meeting five. More than 1,400 copies of a discussion draft then were distributed to various members of the bioethics community. Their feedback was collected and incorporated into a major revision of the report which was circulated and discussed by Task Force members at meeting six. A revised draft was distributed again following the meeting. A final draft was then reviewed and approved by all Task Force members. Because the Task Force was sponsored by SHHV and SBC and included the president of the American Association of Bioethics in its membership, the report was then reviewed and adopted by the American Society for Bioethics and Humanities, the successor to these three organizations, on May 8, 1998.

For a more detailed account of the process, please see Appendix 3.

II. CORE COMPETENCIES FOR HEALTH CARE ETHICS CONSULTATION

1. The Nature and Goals of Ethics Consultation

1.1 Defining Ethics Consultation

What is health care ethics consultation?

Health care ethics consultation is a service provided by an individual or a group to help patients, families, surrogates, health care providers, or other involved parties address uncertainty or conflict regarding value-laden issues that emerge in health care.⁴ This uncertainty or conflict may have both cognitive and affective dimensions.⁵ Health care ethics consultation has two related domains, clinical ethics and organizational ethics. This report is on clinical ethics consultation, which focuses on: (1) issues that arise in specific clinical cases and (2) policy consultation regarding patient care issues (e.g., a policy concerning guidelines for life-sustaining treatment).⁶ The report acknowledges the growing demand for organizational ethics consultation and discusses its relationship to clinical ethics consultation in section 3 below.

What are the typical issues that ethics consultants must be prepared to address?

Health care ethics consultants frequently help sort through the ethical dimensions of complex clinical cases. These may involve such issues as: (1) beginning of life decisions (e.g., abortion, the use of reproductive technologies), (2) end of life decisions (e.g., withholding or withdrawing treatment, euthanasia, assisted suicide), (3) organ donation and transplantation, (4) genetic testing, and (5) the spread of sexually transmitted diseases. These issues have moral and legal dimensions that may involve, among other things, patient autonomy, informed consent, competence, health care provider rights of conscience, medical futility, resource allocation, confidentiality, or surrogate decision making. The actual cases that give rise to these questions frequently also have complex interpersonal and affective features, such as guilt over a loved one's sickness or impending death, disagreement among health care providers, possible conflicts of interest, or distrust of the medical system. Increasingly, ethical issues regarding clinical care are raised

⁶ Throughout this document, *ethics consultation* should be taken as referring to both case and policy consultation.



⁴ Throughout this document we use the terms *ethics* and *morals* (and all their variations) interchangeably. Regarding *value*, we realize that there are values embedded in many different domains (e.g., law, morals, professional practices, various communities, individual conceptions of the good). We use *value* as a general term to capture

the various normative dimensions of issues that emerge in health care. Value conflict or uncertainty often arises because of competing values from these different domains (e.g., judgments about "best treatment" often differ depending on whether medical values or individual patient values are being considered). Also, we use *health care provider* as an umbrella category to refer to all those involved in patient care (including physicians, nurse practitioners, nurses, social workers, chaplains, nurses aides, technicians, and others).

⁵ These affective dimensions will sometimes involve cases in which parties seeking consultation know what ought to be done but find it very difficult to do so for either intrapersonal or interpersonal reasons. This could occur because the choice the parties face is so daunting (e.g., agreeing to have life support withdrawn from a loved one) or because they find themselves in a difficult interpersonal relationship.



or complicated by organizational factors (see section 3 below).7

Due to the complexity of these ethical issues, health care providers, patients, families, or surrogates may request assistance to help think through questions or resolve conflicts that may be present. Typically, these ethical issues emerge in one or more of the relationships between:

- the patient and provider (e.g., patient or provider rights, autonomy, informed consent, confidentiality, competence)
- the patient, the family or surrogate, and the provider (e.g., proxy decision making, best interest, advance directives)
- the providers (e.g., physician-nurse relationship, inter-service disputes) or the health care organization and the provider, patient, family and / or surrogate (e.g., resource allocation, do-not-resuscitate orders, discharge and outplacement)
- the various communities and any of the above (e.g., societal values, the intersection of a particular community's values and organizational missions, patient/provider relationship).

In what context do these issues emerge?

These multifaceted ethical issues emerge in our society against a complex background of developing health care technologies and evolving societal, communal, institutional, professional, and individual values. Increasing racial, ethnic, and religious diversity further compounds this plurality of values. An expanding array of possible treatments poses difficult decisions for patients, providers and the broader community. At the same time, scarcity of resources, the need for cost containment, and the influence of market forces raise equally complex questions about which treatments should be available and for whom. These decisions must be made in a pluralistic society in which individuals have the right, based on the value of autonomy, to pursue their own conception of the good. Pluralism is present in most contemporary health care settings where a wide variety of people from different professional, cultural, and communal backgrounds are present. Since judgments concerning what "should be done" will inevitably reflect the values that underlie them, it is easy to see how value uncertainty or even conflict can arise in this pluralistic context. Thus, this context largely gives rise to the need for ethics consultation and, as we discuss below, informs its role in contemporary health care settings.

How does this context inform the role of ethics consultation in contemporary health care settings?

As we have seen, societal values frame the context in which ethics consultation occurs and, therefore, shape the appropriate role for ethics consultation in contemporary health care settings. Individuals, for example, do not give up the right to live by their own moral values when they become patients or take up the practice of health care. These rights set boundaries that must be respected in ethics consultation, and they often suggest who has decision-making authority in different types of cases. Discussions of these boundaries, not surprisingly, comprise a large portion of the bioethics literature (e.g., explorations of informed consent, autonomy, confidentiality, privacy, resource allocation, and conscientious objection). Indeed, helping to identify the implications of these rights and who has decision-making authority in particular cases is an important role for health care ethics consultation in our society.

⁷ These include, for example, pressures stemming from scarcity of resources and the need for cost containment.

Societal values are often reflected in law and institutional policy, which are also part of the context that frames ethical issues that emerge in contemporary health care settings. Law and institutional policy, therefore, also inform a proper understanding of ethics consultation, and they are widely discussed in the bioethics literature. Many states, for example, have legislation that governs the application of advance directives and outlines procedures for surrogate decision making in the absence of such directives. Similarly, institutions have policies that are applicable in certain types of cases, such as guidelines on life-sustaining treatment or requests for organ or tissue donation. Helping to identify the implications of law and institutional policy for particular cases, then, is also an important role of ethics consultation in contemporary health care settings. Still, though ethics consultation must be informed by law and institutional policy, challenges to these two domains may be appropriate at times.⁸

What is the most appropriate approach to health care ethics consultation in this context?

There are a number of approaches to ethics consultation in the bioethics literature. Most of these fall between one extreme that might be termed the *authoritarian approach* and another that might be termed the *pure facilitation approach*.⁹ For illustrative purposes, we will briefly characterize these two extremes, point out their inadequacies, and then outline an alternate approach, "ethics facilitation," that we believe is appropriate for ethics consultation in our society. In characterizing this approach, we only describe its core features. We are not attempting to give a detailed model that will apply to every type of consultation and that excludes all other models.¹⁰ The ethics facilitation approach is consistent with a variety of different methods and models for ethics consultation.

The authoritarian approach. The defining characteristic of the authoritarian approach to ethics consultation is its emphasis on consultants as the primary moral decision makers at the expense of the appropriate moral decision makers. Ethics consultation can be authoritarian either with respect to process or outcome. To illustrate the inadequacies of an authoritarian approach to the outcome of consultation, consider a case in which a competent, well-informed adult patient refuses treatment on religious grounds (suppose the patient is a Jehovah's Witness and the treatment involves blood products). Imagine that the ethics consultant is very sensitive to the process of consultation and talks to involved parties, addressing the factual, conceptual, and normative issues raised by the case. The consultant then recommends that the patient be given treatment against his



⁹ We are not claiming that anyone actually does ethics consultation in either of these two ways. Rather, we are characterizing two extreme approaches for illustrative purposes. Most approaches fall between these two extremes, but tendencies toward one or the other can be found in the literature (Aulisio, Arnold, & Youngner, 1998).

¹⁰ As with attempts to characterize nursing or medical practice, or any other activity, there is likely to be controversy at the margins. We are interested here in giving a normative characterization of the core features of ethics consultation. Also, the ethics facilitation approach will not be applicable to every type of consult. Purely informational consults, for example, will not involve facilitation between multiple parties, as in a request for clarification regarding the institutional policy on withdrawing life-sustaining treatment.





wishes, arguing that the patient's religious beliefs are false. As this case illustrates, an authoritarian approach to the outcome of consultation makes the ethics consultant the primary moral decision maker and displaces the appropriate moral decision maker, in this case the patient. This approach places the personal moral values of the ethics consultant over those of the other parties in the case. By misplacing moral decision-making authority, this approach fails to recognize the appropriate boundaries for ethics consultation, as fundamentally established by the rights of individuals in our society.

To illustrate the inadequacies of an authoritarian approach to the process of consultation, consider a case in which a family and health care team disagree over continued treatment of a critically ill adolescent. Suppose that the health care team believes that continued treatment is futile, while the family hopes for the patient's miraculous recovery. Imagine that the ethics consultant, after talking to the attending physician and reviewing the chart, sides with the health care team, and recommends that treatment be discontinued. The consultant does not reach this decision based on personal moral views, but rather from an understanding of the controversial concept of "futility" as discussed in the bioethics literature. This approach is authoritarian in its process because it excludes relevant parties from moral decision making. It fails to open lines of communication between the family and the health care team in order to work toward a consensus that falls within the boundaries set by societal values, law, and institutional policy.¹¹

The pure facilitation approach. The sole goal of the pure facilitation approach is to forge consensus among involved parties. To illustrate the inadequacies of this approach, imagine that consultants facilitate a consensus between a patient's family and the health care team to override the applicable wishes of the patient as expressed in a valid advance directive. The patient has become unconscious; no other relevant new information has become known. Though the consultants are inclusive and achieve consensus, they do so without clarifying the implications of societal, legal, and institutional values for the case, which have been discussed in detail in the bioethics literature. As the case shows, by merely facilitating consensus, consultants risk forging a consensus that falls outside acceptable boundaries. In this case, the consensus amounts to a violation of the patient's right to self-determination.

The ethics facilitation approach. We believe an ethics facilitation approach is most appropriate for health care ethics consultation in contemporary society. The ethics facilitation approach is informed by the context in which ethics consultation is done and involves two core features: identifying and analyzing the nature of the value uncertainty and facilitating the building of consensus.

To identify and analyze the nature of the value uncertainty or conflict underlying the consultation, the ethics consultant must:

- gather relevant data (e.g., through discussions with involved parties, examination of medical reords or other relevant documents)
- clarify relevant concepts (e.g., confidentiality, privacy, informed consent, best interest)
- clarify related normative issues (e.g., the implications of societal values, law, ethics, and institutional policy for the case)
- help to identify a range of morally acceptable options within the context.

¹¹ Some recent legal cases have raised concerns about a proper approach to ethics consultation (Fletcher & Spencer, 1997, pp. 270-275). One case, *Gilgunn v. Massachusetts General Hospital*, appears to have been handled in this authoritarian manner (Capron, 1995, pp. 24-26).

Health care ethics consultants also should help to address the value uncertainty or conflict by facilitating the building of consensus among involved parties (e.g., patients, families, surrogates, health care providers).¹² This requires them to:

- ensure that involved parties have their voices heard
- assist involved individuals in clarifying their own values
- help facilitate the building of morally acceptable shared commitments or understandings within the context.

In contrast to the other approaches, the ethics facilitation approach recognizes the boundaries for morally acceptable solutions normally set by the context in which ethics consultation is done. In contrast to the authoritarian approach, ethics facilitation emphasizes an inclusive consensus-building process. It respects the rights of individuals to live by their own moral values by not misplacing moral decision-making authority or acceding to the personal moral views of the consultant. In contrast to the pure facilitation approach, ethics facilitation recognizes that societal values, law, and institutional policy, often as discussed in the bioethics literature, have implications for a morally acceptable consensus. The ethics facilitation approach is fundamentally consistent with the rights of individuals to live by their own moral values and the fact of pluralism. It, therefore, responds to the need for ethics consultation as it emerges in our society.

What is the role for ethics consultants in guiding discussion among morally acceptable options?

Some cases will have a number of options that are acceptable to involved parties. This raises the question of what role consultants may play in guiding discussion among these options, especially when they see a particular option as optimal. Suppose, for example, that a competent terminally ill patient clearly expresses the wish to have life-sustaining treatment withdrawn. The patient's family is not willing to "give up" and pressures the patient to continue the treatment. The patient will wait for a time before having treatment withdrawn in order to appease the family, but really does not want to do so.

It would appear, then, that there are at least two morally acceptable options in the case. The consultant may wish to discuss with the family the importance of having the patient's values respected. The consultant may guide discussion here in a way that enhances the decision-making authority of the patient which is well established by societal values and law (and presumably by institutional policy as well) and confirmed in the bioethics literature.

Suppose, however, that in the above case, the ethics consultant shares the personal moral values of the patient: Treatment should be withdrawn because longer life is not desirable under the circumstances. It is impossible for ethics consultants to be value neutral. Consultants will typically have their own moral views about the issues in case consultations and about how cases would be best resolved. These views will inevitably influence their consultation work. We think that it is important that consultants make it clear to other involved parties both when they are offering moral judgments based on their own values and the reasons underlying their position. The line between guiding and driving discussion is very difficult to draw, much like the line between persuasion and manipulation in informed-consent discussions. Ethics consultants, then, need to be sensitive to this and should not usurp moral decision-making authority or impose their values on other involved parties. This requires that consultants be able to identify and articulate their own moral views and develop self-awareness regarding how their views affect consultation.







What if consensus among the involved parties cannot be reached?

When asked to provide guidance in what seems like an intractable conflict, consultants, by using facilitation, mediation or other conflict resolution techniques, can often help involved parties come to a mutually agreeable solution. For example, conflict can sometimes be resolved by ensuring that all participants have a similar understanding of the clinical facts, bringing in outside persons who might be able to elucidate cultural or religious values, or brainstorming to develop alternative solutions.

Unfortunately, in some cases a consensus cannot be reached. Where consensus cannot be reached, the proper course of action can sometimes be determined by answering the question, "Who should be allowed to make the decision?" Societal values often indicate who should be allowed to make the decision in the absence of consensus. As several of the cases above underscore, the right of a competent and well-informed patient to refuse treatment typically establishes decision-making authority even if some family members or health care providers disagree with the decision. Similarly, the right of conscientious objection typically gives a health care provider the authority to refuse to participate in a procedure that would seriously violate his or her conscience even if a patient and/or family wants the provider to participate.

Not all cases, however, allow for the identification of an appropriate decision maker. Where the appropriate decision maker cannot be identified, the involved parties should have recourse to established and fair mechanisms for resolving the dispute. This may include institutional procedures for dispute resolution, such as utilizing the social work department to seek a state appointed guardian, or it may mean convening a quality review board in cases of alleged professional misconduct. As a last resort, involved parties may turn to the courts.

What are the goals of health care ethics consultation?

The general goal of health care ethics consultation is to:

• improve the provision of health care and its outcome through the identification, analysis and resolution of ethical issues as they emerge in clinical cases in health care institutions.

This general goal is more likely to be achieved if consultation accomplishes the intermediary goals of helping to:

- identify and analyze the nature of the value uncertainty or conflict that underlies the consultation
- facilitate resolution of conflicts in a respectful atmosphere with attention to the interests, rights, and responsibilities of those involved¹³
- Successful health care ethics consultation will also serve the goal of helping to: • inform institutional efforts at policy development, quality improvement, and appropriate utilization of resources by identifying the causes of ethical prob-
- lems and promoting practices consistent with ethical norms and standards¹⁴
- assist individuals in handling current and future ethical problems by providing education in health care ethics.¹⁵

¹³ From Fletcher and Siegler (1996, p. 125).

¹⁴ *Ibid.* As this goal suggests, ethics consultation provides opportunities for education, research and policy development even as it seeks to resolve ethical questions that arise in specific clinical cases.

15 Ibid.

1.2 The Process of Ethics Consultation

The process of ethics consultation, broadly construed, starts with a request for consultation and concludes with an evaluation. This process raises complex and often controversial moral and political questions as well as simple practical ones. Though the central focus of this report is the core competencies for doing ethics consultation discussed in section 2 below, we think it is important to address the following normative questions concerning the process of ethics consultation:

- Who should have access to ethics consultation services?
- Should patients be notified if a consult is called?
- Should ethics consultations be documented?
- Must a consultation service have a mechanism for case review?

The answers to these questions have implications for how the potentially competing rights and responsibilities of patients, families, surrogates, health care providers, and health care institutions are balanced. They also will help determine whether an ethics consultation service can function effectively in particular health care institutions. In sorting through these process issues an appropriate balance must be struck between a formal, legalistic approach that tries to fashion rigid rules to capture every case and an approach that appeals only to abstract principles that are so general that they do not give genuine guidance.

In an effort to avoid these two extremes, we offer the following guidance:

Access. Patients, families, surrogates, health care providers, and other involved parties should have access to ethics consultation services. We think that a general policy of open access is an important way of ensuring that the rights and values of all involved parties are respected. Requests for ethics consultation by patients, families, or surrogates should be honored as a matter of policy. Whereas consultations requested by health care providers or others should be provided, we realize that reasonable people may disagree about whether these consultations may be limited (e.g., whether it is appropriate for an attending physician to limit consultants' direct access to patients or surrogates). Exceptions to a general policy of open access should be carefully considered and clearly delineated in the institution's ethics consultation policy.

Notification. Patients or their surrogates (in cases of incompetent patients) should be notified that an ethics consultation has been called in situations where their participation in decision making is ethically required. Notification means giving the reason for the consultation, describing the process of ethics consultation, and inviting the patient to participate as desired. The attending physician should also be notified when patient involvement is ethically required because the attending physician is ultimately responsible for patient care. Anyone (patient, surrogate, family, or health care provider) can refuse to participate in an ethics consultation, although a refusal is often a sign of a serious breakdown in communication and trust. Whether ethics consultations may go forward when patients refuse to participate is more controversial. In some cases, consultants may be able to help health care providers think through the ethical dimensions of the case even when patients (or other involved parties) refuse to participate. In these cases, confidentiality should be respected in a way that is consistent with consultation achieving this goal (e.g., names or other specific identifiers could be omitted).

There are consults that do not automatically demand patient involvement, such as a consult called to resolve a dispute between two health care providers or to provide information. Suppose a provider requests clarification concerning the informed consent policy or requests help resolving a question concerning conscientious objection to participation in a procedure. Exceptions to the guideline that patients should be notified that a consultation has been called should be clearly





spelled out in the consultation service's policies. What should be avoided in all cases is a weakening or usurpation of legitimate decision-making authority, whether it is that of patients or health care providers.

Documentation. Ethics consultations should be documented either in the patient record, or in some other permanent record. The results of consultations ethically requiring patient involvement should be communicated to patients. All consultation services should have a policy specifying the degree and type of documentation required for consults. Such documentation promotes accountability, optimizes communication, and facilitates quality improvement.

Case review. Ethics consultation services should have a mechanism for case review to promote accountability. This process will also promote one of the goals of ethics consultation outlined above: to inform institutional efforts at policy development, quality improvement, and appropriate utilization of resources. If consultations are provided by individuals, retrospective review of those consultations by a full committee could serve this purpose. More formal evaluation methods could also serve this goal (see section 4).

Finally, it is important that each consult service clearly specify its procedures, justify them, and periodically reevaluate how they are meeting overall service and institutional objectives and values.

2.1 *Core Competencies: The Rationale*

The ultimate concern of this Task Force is quality improvement in ethics consultation. Patients, families, surrogates, and health care providers deserve assurance that when they seek help sorting through the ethical dimensions of health care, ethics consultants are competent to offer that assistance. Given the nature and goals of ethics consultation as we have described them above, we believe consultants must possess certain skills, knowledge, and character traits to perform competently. We begin by identifying these core competencies and looking at how they could be distributed among individuals, teams, and committees. Then we highlight a variety of ways individuals or groups might acquire these core competencies. Some involve formal education or training whereas others involve less traditional means such as self-study or firsthand experience. The latter were especially important for those doing consultation before adequate formal educational and training opportunities were available. Indeed, we recognize that many of those who have worked in the field for a long period of time have acquired the requisite competencies.

We also do not claim that our discussion of ways of acquiring core competencies is exhaustive nor do we believe that any particular way of acquiring a given competency should be preferred. What is important is that ethics consultants have the competencies it requires. The supplemental education or training that any individual may need to acquire a particular competency will be contingent upon at least two factors: (1) their professional background, experience, and personal qualities and (2) the capacity in which they do ethics consultation, whether as an individual consultant, as part of a consultation team, or as part of a full ethics committee.

In this report, we do not take a position on whether ethics consultation is best done by individuals, teams, or committees. Each method has certain strengths and weaknesses. The committee method, though cumbersome, has the strength of involving a wider variety of perspectives. The individual method, while lacking the variety of perspectives afforded by a committee, is well suited to bedside consultation. The team method exhibits to a lesser degree each of these strengths and weaknesses.

Individual consultants. Where ethics consultation is offered by an individual consultant, the consultant should have all of the core competencies required for ethics consultation (see sections 2.2 and 2.3). This will vary from individual to individual as each brings different strengths to ethics consultation based on their professional backgrounds, life experience, and personal qualities. Ethics consultants normally will need to supplement their professional backgrounds in order to complement the competencies that they already possess. For example:

- Clinicians might have to supplement their professional strengths to acquire advanced knowledge of moral reasoning and skill in ethical analysis, advanced knowledge of bioethical issues and concepts, basic knowledge of ethics-related health law, and advanced skill in building moral consensus.
- Lawyers with expertise in ethics-related health law might need to acquire basic knowledge of the clinical context, advanced knowledge of moral reasoning and skill in ethical analysis, advanced knowledge of common concepts and issues in bioethics, and advanced skill in resolving moral uncertainty or conflict.
- Philosophers with a specialization in ethics may need to acquire basic knowledge of the clinical context, advanced skill in enabling various parties to communicate effectively and to be heard by others, advanced listening and communication skills, basic knowledge of ethics-related health law, and various



II. Core Competencies for Health Care Ethics Consultation

11



other skills and knowledge identified by this Task Force.¹⁶

Consultation teams. In a consultation team, the team should embody the full range of core competencies required for ethics consultation as identified in sections 2.2 and 2.3 below. Since these core competencies will be distributed among the team, less of a demand is placed on any individual team member. Depending on the team's composition, individuals may need training so that the team has the full range of competencies. Using the earlier example, suppose a consultation team included a philosopher, a lawyer, and a clinician. In this case, team members may need to obtain additional group process and interpersonal skills, advanced knowledge of the health care organization's relevant policies, and other skills or knowledge as needed.

Although there are certain core competencies that need only be possessed by one or more members of the team, there is certain basic knowledge and skill that every member of the team should possess. This is needed because of small group dynamics and the importance of each team member being able to fully participate in case discussions. Thus, in addition to what the group collectively must embody, each consultation team member should take steps to acquire the basic competencies outlined in Tables 1 and 2 under the heading "Every Team Member Needs."

Ethics committees. A great strength of ethics committees is that they typically are multidisciplinary. Like consultation teams, the ethics committee should collectively have the full range of core competencies for ethics consultation. Since core competencies in ethics committees will be distributed over a larger number of people, the demand placed on any particular member is less than for consultation teams, and far less than for individual consultants.

Because a committee, like a consultation team, is more than the sum of its parts, it is important that each member have certain basic skills and knowledge for addressing the types of issues that often come before it. This is especially important for enabling different viewpoints to be heard in the committee's discussion. In addition to the core competencies that the group must collectively possess, every ethics committee member should have the basic competencies listed in Tables 1 and 2 under the heading "Every Committee Member Needs."

2.2 Core Skills for Ethics Consultation

We believe that ethics consultation requires three categories of skills: (1) ethical assessment skills, (2) process skills, and (3) interpersonal skills. We distinguish between *basic* and *advanced* skills in each of these categories. For the purposes of this work, *basic skill* is defined as the ability to use the skill in common and straightforward cases. *Advanced skill* is defined as the ability to use the skill effectively in more complex cases. The distinction between basic and advanced skill is necessarily vague and somewhat arbitrary. Those with advanced skill could have either a more highly developed skill to handle more difficult cases or more complex skills. In patient interviewing, for example, being able to take a history is considered a basic skill, while attending to an anxious patient's affect while taking a history or negotiating treatment options with patients who abuse drugs are considered more advanced skills. The purpose of the distinction is to provide general guidance regarding the type and level of skills required for ethics consultation, leaving the task of more detailed operational definitions to those who provide educational and training opportunities.

¹⁶ These examples were chosen only because they make it relatively easy to see the strengths that each individual will bring in virtue of their professional background and how they will need to supplement those strengths in light of the core competencies we discuss below.



Ethical assessment skills. In order to identify the nature of the value uncertainty or conflict that underlies the need for consultation, the consultant should have the ability to:

- discern and gather relevant data (e.g., clinical, psychosocial)
- assess the social and interpersonal dynamics of the case (e.g., power relations, racial, ethnic, cultural, and religious differences)
- distinguish the ethical dimensions of the case from other, often overlapping, dimensions (e.g., legal, medical, psychiatric)
- identify various assumptions that involved parties bring to the case (e.g., regarding quality of life, risk taking, unarticulated agendas)

• identify relevant values of involved parties.

Among the skills necessary to analyze the value uncertainty or conflict, the consultant must have the ability to:

- access the relevant knowledge (e.g., bioethics, law, institutional policy, professional codes, and religious teachings)
- clarify relevant concepts (e.g., confidentiality, privacy, informed consent, best interest)
- critically evaluate and use relevant knowledge of bioethics, law (without giving legal advice), institutional policy (e.g., guidelines on withdrawing or withhold-ing life-sustaining treatment), and professional codes in the case.

To critically evaluate and use relevant knowledge, the consultant must also have the ability to:

- utilize relevant moral considerations in helping to analyze the case
- identify and justify a range of morally acceptable options and their consequences
- evaluate evidence and arguments for and against different options
- recognize and acknowledge personal limitations and possible areas of conflict between personal moral views and one's role in doing consultation (e.g., this may involve accepting group decisions with which one disagrees, but which are morally acceptable).

To acquire basic skill in ethical assessment, one needs training and experience in identifying and analyzing ethical issues. This can be acquired through: bioethics intensive courses; conferences and seminars in bioethics; bioethics presentations or in-services at one's local institution; traditional academic courses in bioethics, ethics, or moral theology; structured mentoring processes or independent studies; self-education; or educational programs that are offered by regional bioethics networks.¹⁷

To acquire advanced ethical assessment skills, one normally needs a longer period of education and training. Some ways of acquiring advanced ethical assessment skills include: fellowship programs that have significant emphasis on developing such skills in the clinical setting; some regional bioethics programs that have developed more advanced courses and seminars in this area; structured clinical practicums or mentoring processes that emphasize skills of ethical assessment in actual case consults; and advanced academic programs in ethics, bioethics, or medical humanities—provided they have significant emphasis on ethical analysis.¹⁸

In addition to programs in bioethics, other academic programs, such as those in philosophy and theology or religious studies, have traditionally offered special-

¹⁸ Ibid.

II. Core Competencies for Health Care Ethics Consultation

13

¹⁷ See Appendix 2 for a list of departments, centers, regional networks and other organizations that submitted materials to help complete this project. See also Thornton and Callahan's (1993) report of *The Hastings Center* on bioethics education.



ized courses in ethical analysis. A series of individual courses or the completion of degree requirements in these programs is likely to provide advanced skills of ethical assessment for these purposes.

It should be noted that skills of ethical assessment in ethics consultation involve the identification and analysis of ethical issues that emerge in particular clinical cases. In these programs, case-based teaching is important. For the purposes of ethics consultation, identifying and analyzing the ethical dimensions of actual cases as they emerge in clinical settings provide a critical supplement, or even alternative, to classroom-based approaches. Conversely, clinically based approaches need to provide the knowledge (see section 2.2 below) and analytical tools traditionally imparted through classroom-based approaches.

Process skills. Though also important for ethical assessment, process skills focus on efforts to resolve the value uncertainty or conflict as it emerges in health care settings.

Process skills include the ability to facilitate formal and informal meetings. Ethics consultants must be able to:

- identify key decision-makers and involved parties and include them in discussions
- set ground rules for formal meetings (e.g., the length, participants, purpose, and structure of such meetings)
- express and stay within the limits of ethics consultants' role during the meeting
- create an atmosphere of trust that respects privacy and confidentiality and that allows parties to feel free to express their concerns (e.g., skill in addressing anger, suspicion, fear or resentment; skill in addressing intimidation and disruption due to power and/or role differentials).

Process skills also include the ability to build moral consensus. Ethics consultants must be able to:

- help individuals critically analyze the values underlying their assumptions, their decision, and the possible consequences of that decision
- negotiate between competing moral views

• engage in creative problem solving.

Process skills likewise require the ability to utilize institutional structures and resources to facilitate the implementation of the chosen option.

Lastly, process skills demand the ability to document consults and elicit feedback regarding the process of consultation so that the process can be evaluated.

Interpersonal skills. Interpersonal skills are critical to nearly every aspect of ethics consultation in individual patient cases. Interpersonal skills include the ability to:

- listen well and to communicate interest, respect, support, and empathy to involved parties¹⁹
- educate involved parties regarding the ethical dimensions of the case
- elicit the moral views of involved parties
- represent the views of involved parties to others
- enable involved parties to communicate effectively and be heard by other parties
- recognize and attend to various relational barriers to communication.²⁰

Process and interpersonal skills are acquired primarily by "doing." There is no substitute for the role of experience in their development. One may be able to discuss how to facilitate a formal meeting, for example, but until one actually gains experience in facilitating formal meetings, one will not adequately develop the skill. Basic interpersonal and process skills should be engendered through educa-

¹⁹ See Lipkin, Putnam, and Lazare (1995, pp. 3-19).

²⁰ Ibid.

tional and training opportunities that are interactive and experientially based. Presentations and in-service sessions at one's local institution which include roleplaying a case consultation, or running a simulated meeting would be good ways to begin to acquire basic process and interpersonal skills. Short intensive courses



Table 1: Skills for Ethics Consultation

Ethics consultants must have a variety of "basic" skills, which are used in straightforward cases, and "advanced" skills, which may be required in more complex cases.

Skill Area	Individual/ at Least One Member of the Group Needs	Every Team Member Needs	Every Committee Member Needs
1. Skills necessary to identify the nature of the value uncertainty or conflict that underlies the need for ethics consultation (see p. 13)	Advanced	Basic	Basic
2. Skills necessary to analyze the value uncertainty or conflict (see p. 13)	Advanced	Basic	Basic
3. The ability to facilitate formal and informal meetings (see p. 14)	Advanced	Basic	Basic
4. The ability to build moral consensus (see p. 14)	Advanced	Basic	Basic
5. The ability to utilize institutional struc- tures and resources to facilitate the imple- mentation of the chosen option (see p. 14)	Basic	Not Required	Not Required
6. The ability to document consults and elicit feedback regarding the process of consultation so that the process can be evaluated (see p. 14)	Basic	Not Required	Not Required
7. The ability to listen well and to com- municate interest, respect, support, and empathy to involved parties (see p. 14)	Advanced	Basic	Basic
8. The ability to educate involved parties regarding the ethical dimensions of the case (see p. 14)	Basic	Not Required	Not Required
9. The ability to elicit the moral views of involved parties (see p. 14)	Advanced	Basic	Basic
10. The ability to represent the views of involved parties to others (see p. 14)	Advanced	Basic	Basic
11. The ability to enable the involved parties to communicate effectively and be heard by other parties (see p. 14)	Advanced	Basic	Basic
12. The ability to recognize and attend to various relational barriers to communication (see p. 14)	Basic	Basic	Basic



focused on developing these skills should also be adequate. Course work in interpersonal communication, psychology, sociology, education, or social work, provided that it includes significant interactive components, should engender basic skill in these areas as well.

The acquisition of advanced interpersonal and process skills will typically require a longer period of development and greater experience using these skills in ethics consultations. Advanced skill in these areas should equip one to handle more complex situations such as dealing with angry or confused family members or patients, or hostile or unwilling health care professionals. As mentioned above, the development of these skills is tied to hands-on experience. Formal training in specific techniques such as mediation, conflict resolution, or facilitation is one way to obtain advanced interpersonal and process skills. Other ways of obtaining these skills include supervised clinical practicums, mentoring processes (apprenticeships with effective modeling), or fellowship programs that emphasize developing process and interpersonal skills in ethics consultation. Programs in bioethics, medical humanities and other programs such as those in the social and behavioral sciences may engender advanced skill in these areas provided they include significant and relevant experiential components.

2.3 Core Knowledge for Ethics Consultation

In addition to the skills delineated above, we believe that the nine knowledge areas indicated below are required for ethics consultation. These nine general knowledge areas overlap, and the list of subheadings will need to be revised over time due to advances in technology or changes in health care practice. In the bulleted lists, we highlight those areas that are important for ethics consultation in most institutions and so might be covered in training programs. We are aware, however, that specific issues (e.g., organ transplantation) may arise frequently in some institutions and not at all in others.

We distinguish between "basic" and "advanced" knowledge and between knowledge that should be "brought to the process" as opposed to being merely "available to the process." These terms are defined as follows: *Basic knowledge* is a general, or introductory, familiarity with the area specified. *Advanced knowledge* is a detailed grasp of the area specified. *Brought to the process* means that the individual(s) identified must have the knowledge to the level specified. *Available to the process* means that the individual consultant or at least one member of the group must know how to access advanced knowledge in the area indicated. All consultants should be aware of their own limitations and seek out specialized knowledge when appropriate.

As with the distinction between basic and advanced skill, the distinction between basic and advanced knowledge is necessarily vague and somewhat arbitrary. Again, our purpose is to provide general guidance regarding the type and level of knowledge required for ethics consultation, while leaving the detailed fleshing out to those who provide educational and training opportunities designed to instill that knowledge. Below we consider in turn (1) the knowledge area and (2) how advanced or basic knowledge might be acquired (or be available to the process where relevant). Table 2 lists the level of knowledge in each area that individual consultants or at least one member of a team or committee needs, the knowledge that every team member needs, the knowledge that every committee member ought to have in the relevant area, and the knowledge that an individual or at least one member of a team or committee must know how to access.

Moral reasoning and ethical theory. Knowledge of moral reasoning and ethical theory should include:

- consequentialist and non-consequentialist approaches, including utilitarian approaches; deontological approaches such as Kantian, natural law, rights theories; theological/religious approaches; and virtue, narrative, literary, and feminist approaches
- principle-based reasoning and casuistic (case-based) approaches
- related theories of justice, with particular attention to their relevance to resource allocation, triage, and rights to health care.

For ways to acquire basic and advanced knowledge in this area see the discussion following the section below.

Common bioethical issues and concepts. Knowledge of common bioethical issues and concepts includes:

- patients' rights, including rights to health care, self-determination, treatment refusal, and privacy; the concept of "positive" and "negative" rights
- autonomy and informed consent and their relation to adequate information, voluntary and involuntary, competence or decision-making capacity, rationality, paternalism
- confidentiality, including the notion of the "fiduciary" relationship of provider and patient, exceptions to confidentiality, the duty to warn, and the right to privacy
- disclosure and deception, and its relation to patients' rights, and confidentiality
- provider rights and duties, including the right to conscientious objection and the duty to care
- advance care planning, including advance directives, such as a living will or durable power of attorney, and health care proxy appointments
- surrogate decision making, including decision making involving children or incapacitated/incompetent adults
- end-of-life decision making, including an understanding of do-not-resuscitate orders, withdrawal of life support, withholding nutrition and hydration; concepts of "futility," "death," "person," "quality of life," euthanasia (including the concepts of "voluntary," "involuntary," "active," and "passive" euthanasia), physician-assisted suicide and the principle of "double effect"

• beginning-of-life decision making, including reproductive technologies, surrogate parenthood, *in vitro* fertilization, sterilization, and abortion; the concept of "person," the right to privacy, and the principle of "double effect"

- genetic testing and counseling, including its relation to informed consent, paternalism, confidentiality, access to insurance, and reproductive issues
- conflicts of interest involving health care organizations, providers, and / or patients
- medical research, therapeutic innovation, or experimental treatment, and related issues of informed consent, benefit to patient, benefit to society, and social responsibility
- organ donation and transplantation, including procurement, listing of candidates, and distribution
- resource allocation, including triage, rationing, and social responsibility or obligations to society.

There are many different ways that one might come to have basic knowledge of moral reasoning and ethical theory, and issues and concepts in bioethics. These include: regional bioethics education programs, intensive courses (usually oneweek courses), participation in conferences, in-service presentations, seminar sessions, and self-education. Other venues that should be sufficient to give one this basic knowledge include introductory academic courses and independent study in bioethics, ethics, or moral theology specifically tailored to these areas.

Advanced knowledge of moral reasoning/ethical theory and issues/concepts in bioethics for the purposes of ethics consultation could be acquired through: fel-





lowship programs in ethics, moral theology, and bioethics, or an academic course or series of courses designed to give one a detailed grasp of these areas. In addition, some regional bioethics networks offer non-degree educational opportunities designed to give advanced knowledge of issues and concepts in bioethics. Some of these may have significant moral reasoning and ethical theory components as well. The completion of MA or PhD programs in bioethics, philosophy, theology, or medical humanities should be sufficient to give individuals advanced knowledge in these areas—provided that the programs have significant components in both of these knowledge areas.

Health care systems. Knowledge of health care systems includes:

- managed care systems
- governmental systems.

The vast majority of those working in health care contexts will be able to acquire basic knowledge through their work experience. For those who do not spend much time working in a health care context (e.g., some community representatives, clergy, those whose primary work is in the humanities), an introductory course in health administration or self-education should provide basic knowledge in this area.

The individual consultant or at least one member of the group must know how to access advanced knowledge in this area when necessary for the purposes of consultation in a particular case. Ethics consultants will need to have access to individuals who have extensive education and/or experience in health care systems. These persons might include officers in the institution or system or individuals with degrees in health administration.

Clinical context. Knowledge of the clinical context includes:

- terms for basic human anatomy and those used in diagnosis, treatment, and prognosis for common medical problems
- various understandings of the terms *health* and *disease* (primarily their valueladen and socially constructed dimensions)
- awareness of the natural history of common illnesses
- awareness of the grieving process and psychological responses to illness
- awareness of the process that health care providers employ to evaluate and identify illnesses
- familiarity with current and emerging technologies that affect health care decisions
- knowledge of different health care providers, their roles, relationships, and expertise
- basic understanding of how care is provided on various services such as intensive care, rehabilitation, long-term care, palliative and hospice care, primary care, and emergency trauma care.

Health care providers will bring with them a detailed grasp of the clinical context. Clinical practicums, self-education, and introductory courses in clinical context should help others to acquire basic familiarity with clinical contexts. In-services, seminars, and conferences designed to introduce non-health care providers to the clinical context will also help individuals to acquire this knowledge.

Ethics consultants should have access to physicians, nurses, and other health care providers who have the advanced knowledge that might be needed in particular cases.

The local health care institution. Knowledge of the local health care institution includes knowing the institution's:

- mission statement
- structure, including departmental, organizational, and committee structure
- range of services and sites of delivery, such as outpatient clinic sites

- ethics consultation resources, including financial, legal, risk management, human resources, chaplain, and patient representatives
- medical research, including the role of the institutional review board, and distinctions between medical research and therapeutic innovation
- medical records, including location and access to patient records.

There is considerable overlap between this area and knowledge of health care systems. The emphasis here is on the local institution. Nearly all those who work in health care contexts will easily be able to acquire basic knowledge of their local health care institution through their professional experience. Basic familiarity in this area could also be acquired through reading the institution's policies and procedures manual or as part of a mandatory orientation session for those who work in the institution.

For advanced knowledge in this area to be available to the process of consultation, health care ethics consultants should know who in the institution to call on should detailed knowledge of some aspect of the institution be needed.

The local health care institution's policies. Knowledge of the local health care institution's policies includes understanding the facility's policies on:

- informed consent
- withholding and withdrawing life-sustaining treatment
- euthanasia (and assisted suicide, if relevant)
- advance directives, surrogate decision making, health care agents, durable power of attorney, and guardianship
- do-not-resuscitate orders
- medical futility
- confidentiality and privacy
- organ donation and procurement
- human experimentation
- conflicts of interest
- admissions, discharge and transfer
- impaired providers
- conscientious objection
- reproductive technology.

For basic knowledge, ethics consultants should be aware of the institution's relevant policies and have a general understanding of their content. One could acquire basic knowledge by reading the policies or through orientation sessions regarding the policies.

An individual should be able to acquire advanced knowledge relevant to these policies through self-education. In-service or seminar sessions on relevant policies could also promote advanced knowledge of relevant policies.

Beliefs and perspectives of local patient and staff population. Knowledge of the beliefs and perspectives of the local patient and staff population includes:

- important beliefs and perspectives that bear on the health care of racial, ethnic, cultural and religious groups served by the facility
- resource persons for understanding and interpreting cultural and faith communities.

The multicultural nature of health care institutions and the patients they serve make knowledge of different cultures and faith communities critical for consultation. Basic knowledge in this area can be acquired through in-service presentations, conferences, and seminars germane to the cultural backgrounds of patient and staff at the local institution.

Ethics consultants should have access to individuals who will have advanced knowledge of the beliefs and perspectives of various members of the patient and staff population. These individuals might include chaplains, social workers,





patient representatives, mental health professionals, risk managers, sociologists, and anthropologists.

Relevant codes of ethics and professional conduct and guidelines of accrediting organizations. Knowledge of the relevant codes of ethics and professional conduct and guidelines of accrediting organizations includes:

- codes of conduct from relevant professional organizations (e.g., medicine, nursing)
- local health care facility's code of professional conduct

Table 2: Knowledge for Ethics Consultation

Health care ethics consultants require basic introductory-level knowledge in some areas and more advanced detailed understanding of topics in others. We distinguish between knowledge that individuals or team members must bring to the consultation process ("needs") and knowledge that individuals or team members must have available to the consultation process ("can access"). All consultants should be aware of their limitations so that they know when they need to seek out those who might have specialized knowledge.

Knowledge Area	Individual/ at Least One Member Needs	Every Team Member Needs	Every Committee Member Needs	Individual/ at Least One Member Can Access
1. Moral reasoning and ethical theory as it relates to ethics consultation (see p. 16)	Advanced	Basic	Basic	Not Required
2. Bioethical issues and concepts that typically emerge in ethics consultation (see p. 17)	Advanced	Basic	Basic	Not Required
3. Health care systems as they relate to ethics consultation (see p. 18)	Basic	Basic	Basic	Advanced
4. Clinical context as it relates to ethics consultation (see p. 18)	Basic	Basic	Basic	Advanced
5. Health care institution in which the consultants work, as it relates to ethics consultation (see p. 18)	Basic	Basic	Basic	Advanced
6. Local health care institution's policies relevant for ethics consultation (see p. 19)	Advanced	Basic	Basic	Not Required
7. Beliefs and perspectives of patient and staff population where one does ethics consultation (see p. 19)	Basic	Basic	Basic	Advanced
8. Relevant codes of ethics, profes- sional conduct and guidelines of accrediting organizations as they relate to ethics consultation (see p. 20)	· Basic	Not Required	Not Required	Advanced
9. Health law relevant to ethics consultation (see p. 21)	Basic	Basic	Basic	Advanced

- other important professional and consensus ethics guidelines and statements (e.g., presidential commission statements)
- patients' bill of rights and responsibilities
- relevant standards of the JCAHO and other accrediting bodies (e.g., patient rights and organizational ethics standards).

For basic knowledge in this area, one should read the relevant code or manual.

In order for advanced knowledge in this area to be available to the process of consultation, ethics consultants should know who the contact persons might be to discuss the area in question (e.g., the person or persons responsible for the JCAHO survey). They should also know where to find the code or accreditation manual.

Relevant health law. Knowledge of relevant health law (both federal and state constitutional, statutory and case law) includes law governing:

- end-of-life issues such as advance directives (including living wills and proxy appointment documents such as durable powers of attorney), nutrition and hydration, determination of death
- surrogate decision making, including determination of incompetence, appointment of surrogates, and use of proxy appointment documents
- decision making for incompetent patients without family, intimates, or other identifiable surrogates, including medical guardianship and other mechanisms
- decision making for minors, including the need for minors' assent, minors' capacity to consent, and decision making when minors cannot consent
- informed consent
- reproductive issues
- organ donation and procurement
- confidentiality, privacy, and release of information
- reporting requirements, including child, spouse, or elder abuse and communicable diseases

Many of the means to acquire basic knowledge in bioethics as outlined above would also be helpful to acquire basic knowledge of relevant health law. These include: basic courses in health law designed to give an introduction for nonspecialists; independent study courses; regional ethics education programs that give attention to health law; intensive courses (usually one-week or weekend courses) that have health law components; participation in ongoing conferences, in-service presentations, and seminar sessions on health law; and self-education in health law.

Advanced knowledge of relevant health law could be available to the process, if ethics consultants know how to reach legal counsel with expertise in ethics-related health law.

2.4 Character and Ethics Consultation

In addition to the core competencies considered above, all members of the Task Force agree that good character is important for optimal ethics consultation. The rationale for this belief, and opinions about the specific relationship between character and ethics consultation, depend upon a number of issues over which there is controversy among Task Force members. This stems, at least in part, from the close connection between character and conceptions of "the good." When people disagree about conceptions of the good, they are also likely to hold divergent conceptions of character.

In Task Force discussions of character, controversy emerged over whether:

- character is a set of observable behaviors, an internalized inclination to behave in a certain way, or a more fundamental constituent of persons
- certain traits of character are necessary for, or incidental to, the acquisition of certain kinds of skills or knowledge that may be important for various activities





- behavior can be compartmentalized so that bad behavior in one domain does not mean that it will be exhibited in other domains
- the better measure of character involves day-to-day activities or extreme tests such as those times when one must take a stand at considerable personal risk
- evaluations of bioethics consultation or consultants need to focus on more than behavior
- character traits can be correctly defined.

Although the ethics literature historically has included discussions of character, there is little contemporary study of the relationship between character and ethics consultation. This explains, in part, why the Task Force did not attempt to outline a definitive list of character traits that are necessary for ethics consultation. Instead, the Task Force offers the following points and illustrative examples to help advance the dialogue.

By pointing to a connection between character and ethics consultation and including examples, the Task Force does not suggest that all ethics consultants, including Task Force members, possess all of these traits. Also, we do not suggest that character is less important for persons in medicine, nursing, teaching, social work, pastoral care, and other professions or occupations. Nor do we suggest that ethics consultants have or must have better character than others. Nonetheless, the more a consultant possesses and exhibits certain character traits, the more likely the consultation will be effective.²¹

Traits associated with successful consultations. Below are examples of character traits or personal qualities that are believed to be related to success in ethics consultation. It should be noted that character traits cannot be divided into basic and advanced levels. The acquisition and nurturing of character is something persons should strive for over a lifetime. We conclude that all ethics consultants should strive to possess and exhibit these traits:

- *Tolerance, patience, and compassion* are traits that would enable the consultant to "listen well and communicate interest, respect, support and empathy" (skill 7, Table 1). Tolerance and patience help welcome people with difficult problems, those who may be emotionally distraught, or those who have minority views, so that these people can be fully and respectfully heard. Compassion helps the consultant to work constructively with feelings in sometimes tragic situations.
- *Honesty, forthrightness and self-knowledge* are traits that will help prevent the manipulative use of information and help "create an atmosphere of trust" necessary to facilitate formal and informal meetings (skill 3, Table 1). Consultants must be honest about their own limitations, their need for more knowledge, how their agendas and values are shaping the consultation, and the uncertainty about proposed solutions.
- *Courage* is sometimes needed to enable various parties, especially the politically less powerful, to communicate effectively and be heard by other parties (skill 11, Table 1). It is also sometimes required to take positions that are unpopular or contrary to the interests of one's employer or other powerful individuals.
- *Prudence and humility* can inform behavior when rash or novel courses of action are being considered and enable consultants not to overstep the bounds of their role in consultation. These character traits can help consultants acknowledge possible areas of conflict between their personal moral views and their role in doing consultation (skill 4, Table 1).
- *Integrity* can enable consultants to pursue the option or range of options ethically required in the case even when it might be convenient to do otherwise

²¹ As mentioned above, whether character is a set of behaviors or an internalized disposition to behave was something about which the Task Force could not agree.

(skill 5, Table 1). Integrity should inform all behavior of consultants as they strive to fulfill the trust placed in them by health care providers, patients, and families who seek help resolving ethical issues.

Good character, and integrity in particular, is not only important for conducting ethics consultation itself, but also for the credibility of those who will be conducting it. Other professionals and laypersons understandably expect that good character be exhibited by ethics consultants in their professional roles (and indeed in other quasi-public domains). The perception of a person's character in these other areas will inevitably influence one's effectiveness in doing a consult. For example, a physician who developed a reputation for belittling other members of the health care team or routinely disregarding the wishes of competent patients would face a serious credibility problem in performing ethics consultations.

Nurturing character. Most Task Force members also agree that character can be nurtured and that its importance for ethics consultation should be taught and modeled. All Task Force members agree that the controversies surrounding character and consultation identified above need to be acknowledged and discussed as well.

Programs to educate persons for health care ethics consultation should at least: • encourage reflection about character and its development and explore the pos-

- sible relationship between character and clinical ethics consultation
- use faculty or mentors who model these important traits of character and who are willing to reflect with students on whether and how character contributed to past successful or unsuccessful consultations
- hold consultants in training accountable for their behavior.





3. Organizational Ethics

3.1 Defining Organizational Ethics

Organizational ethics deals with an organization's positions and behavior relative to individuals (including patients, providers, and employees), groups, communities served by the organization, and other organizations.²² These positions and behavior may be reflected, for example, in explicit or implicit mission and vision statements, policies, procedures, contracts, agreements, and public and private communications and actions. Ethical issues in organizational behavior have become more evident in recent years with the emergence of a more explicit market approach to medicine. Areas in which value conflict or uncertainty have arisen include billing practices, access to health care, financial incentives for clinicians, restrictions on access to specialists, and marketing. Some examples of organizational ethics consultations follow:

- A financial officer informally requests advice from an ethics consultant in resolving his uncertainty over the development of a procedure for unbundling services for billing purposes in order to increase revenue.
- A health plan medical director requests assistance from an ethics consultation service in negotiating a conflict between the plan's CEO and the plan's physicians over a proposed financial incentive program for clinicians.
- A physician formally requests intervention by a bioethics committee in resolving a conflict with the medical director over whether her patient should receive an experimental therapy not covered by the patient's insurance.

As these examples demonstrate, the resolution of many value conflicts and uncertainties in organizational ethics either requires consideration of values historically considered within the domain of clinical ethics and/or has ramifications for the clinical care of individual patients.

Many of these issues and their potential for conflict have existed for years, but were largely hidden or ignored because of the traditional separation of the functions of providing individual care, improving population health, and financing health care. Practitioners in each area have developed their own ethical traditions and boundaries. Thus, potential conflicts in decision making that stem from differences in these traditions and boundaries—especially between the traditions of clinical ethics and of business ethics—were typically not the subject of bioethics consultation. The intersection between the bedside, community, and boardroom, has become inescapable, however, as the delivery and financing of health care have been increasingly centralized in health care systems and as cost containment has become a national concern. Increasingly, value conflicts and uncertainties cross these three ethical domains, and their resolution can now affect behavior and outcomes in all three domains.

For these reasons, the Task Force believes that no clear and absolute line can be drawn between organizational ethics and clinical ethics. Ethics consultants, then, will increasingly be unable to provide consultation services in one area while ignoring the other. It is thus useful for clinical ethics committees to encourage membership by non-clinical administrators as one way of cultivating mutual respect for and critical analysis of each other's ethical traditions.

Limitations in knowledge. Despite the important relationship between clinical and organizational ethics, the ability of the Task Force to make recommendations

²² We want to thank Myra Christopher for her comments on an early version of this section. This newly emerging area has a burgeoning literature, for example, Berkowitz (1996); Biblo, Christopher, Johnson, and Potter (1995); Hofmann (1996); Kotin (1996); Potter, R. L. (1996); Renz and Eddy (1996); and Schyve (1996).

regarding organizational ethics consultation is limited by several factors:

- The state of knowledge about organizational ethics consultation in health care is still developing. Compared with clinical ethics consultation, there is much less descriptive literature about the types of cases encountered and the various efforts to resolve them through consultation.
- The collective education/experience of Task Force members in clinical ethics consultation far outweighs their education/experience in organizational ethics.
- The type of assistance being sought by individuals who request organizational ethics consultation and how those experienced in clinical ethics consultation might be helpful is less well established.

Differences between clinical and organizational ethics. It is also important to bear in mind some differences between the two types of ethics consultation:

- The focus of a request for clinical consultation usually falls within a known list of issues, and knowledge of the basic technical content relevant to the various issues can be mastered by consultants. In organizational consultation, the rapidly changing structure and financing of health care have meant that knowledge about the technical content of the issue under consideration often has to be learned within the context of the consultation itself.
- The party that pays for the consultation in clinical consultation is generally not one of the directly involved parties. In organizational consultation, the party that pays for the consultation—the health care organization—frequently is involved directly in the decision making.
- Consultants in clinical consultation often provide consultation to others who are lateral or below them in the organizational hierarchy. In organizational consultation, those who use consultants' services are often senior leaders who in the organizational hierarchy are higher than the consultants.
- The impact of any resolution in organizational ethics consultation is wider in scope. That is, it will affect many patients, many practitioners, many employees—not just those involved in a specific case. And the impact of the resolution persists over a longer time. Both predicting and monitoring its long-term consequences may be part of the consultation process.

Similarities between clinical and organizational ethics. Though there are differences between clinical and organizational ethics consultation, the context of societal, institutional, communal, professional, and individual values that frames issues in clinical ethics also frames issues in organizational ethics. Moreover, the fundamental goal of organizational ethics consultation and clinical case consultation is the same: to help people resolve uncertainty or conflict regarding value-laden issues. The Task Force believes that the ethics-facilitation approach suggested for clinical ethics consultation may be appropriate for organizational ethics consultation. If this is true, organizational ethics consultation will require many of the same skills and knowledge needed for clinical ethics consultation.

The Task Force acknowledges, however, that the ethics-facilitation approach would need to be adapted to the different issues and concerns raised by organizational ethics, and that other approaches may also be appropriate. Because the differing traditions and boundaries of clinical ethics and business ethics are both relevant in organizational ethics consultation, a resolution based on consensus may be more difficult to achieve than in conflicts or uncertainties that fall entirely within one tradition and its set of boundaries. Moreover, it may be more difficult to identify relevant involved parties for consensus building in organizational ethics consultation. Thus, at a minimum, further exploration of various approaches to organizational ethics issues and their advantages and disadvantages is needed.

The Task Force also notes that although there is a growing emphasis on com-





pliance programs that often address ethical issues, organizational ethics encompasses a scope much broader than the legal sphere. Some decisions that comply with the law may, nevertheless, be considered unethical.

3.2 Some Preliminary Recommendations

At this early stage, it appears that the most salient difference between clinical and organizational ethics consultation concerns the types of issues raised. Clinical ethics consultants will, therefore, need to obtain the additional knowledge to inform, mediate discussion of, and facilitate resolution of uncertainty or conflict regarding value-laden issues in organizational ethics. Organizational ethics consultation may require knowledge about:

- health care business, cost-containment and managed care ethics, including cost shifting, billing practices, financial or administrative incentives on clinicians, resource allocation, definitions of standard or experimental care, and conflicts of interest
- interactions with the marketplace of medicine, including the endorsement of medical products for the purposes of market promotion, and issues raised in marketing health care organizations, such as truth in advertising and promotion of unrealistic expectations
- societal and public health obligations, including serving the medically underserved, antidumping policies, culturally sensitive care, discrimination against or by patients (e.g., based on age, race, gender, sexual orientation, religion, disability, disease, or socioeconomic status), and public disclosure of measures of organizational performance or clinical errors
- scientific and educational health care, including institutional obligations in training future health care providers or in performing research
- general business issues, including relationships with employees (e.g., discrimination in hiring and promotion, conscientious objection of employees), suppliers (e.g., bidding and contracting practices), payers (e.g., cost accounting practices), regulators (e.g., political contributions), shareholders and creditors (e.g., financial reporting), and the public (e.g., conflicts of interest in roles).

Consultation regarding these types of issues will require education in areas ranging from the health care organization's business and administrative structures, the health care system's current structure, the economics of health care (including financing mechanisms and cost-benefit analysis), and the variety of business arrangements in medicine.

Given the early stage in the development of organizational ethics consultation and the lack of experience in this area, we think that more detailed recommendations would be inappropriate at this time. We encourage additional efforts, including both empirical and conceptual research, to define more clearly the scope of organizational ethics consultation; the most effective and efficient organizational structures for its delivery (e.g., its relationship to existing ethics committees); the degree to which it should include preemptive, unsolicited interventions; the appropriate approaches for dealing with organizational ethics issues; and the knowledge and experience that it demands. We also recommend that managed care plans and health care organizations develop methods for identifying and addressing the organizational ethics issues they face.

4. The Importance of Evaluation

4.1 Where Is Evaluation Needed?

A full discussion of the purposes and techniques of evaluation is beyond the scope of this report. The Task Force attaches great importance to evaluation, however, and sees it as an area that should be actively pursued through research and practice. Evaluation of ethics consultation is needed in three areas: the competencies of those who do ethics consultation, the process of consultation itself, and the outcomes of consultation.

Evaluating consultants. It is sees the degree to which individuals have the core competencies described are vet. This is especially critical for programs that train individuals to do enrice consultation. To the extent that educators are persuaded that these competencies are important for ethics consultation, they should take steps to ensure that their educational objectives cover these competencies and that they have reliable measures for identifying whether those objectives are achieved. For many of the process and interpersonal skills identified above, traditional testing methods, such as essay, short-answer, or multiple choice, may be unreliable. Observing someone perform a consultation (or a mock consultation), for example, will be a better way of assessing facilitation skills than evaluating an essay about how to do a consultation.

Evaluating the process. Evaluation of the consultation process is needed. Above we addressed several important normative questions raised by the process of consultation. We recommended that every ethics consultation service have clearly specified procedures for consultation that are consistent with the position that the Task Force took on those normative questions. Evaluation is important for determining whether the procedures of a consult service are being followed. Chart reviews, for example, could indicate whether consults are properly documented or patient/family surveys could help to confirm that notification procedures are being followed.

Evaluating outcomes. The outcomes of ethics consultation must also be evaluated. This is both the most important and most difficult evaluation area. Evaluating outcomes is an important way to justify and correct recommended competencies for consultants and process procedures. No reliable data, for example, are currently available demonstrating that consultants who possess certain competencies do better consultations. Similarly, there are no reliable data on what methods of ethics consultation best achieve its goals. Moreover, despite the current trend toward instituting quality assurance techniques throughout health care, such efforts have been meager in ethics consultation.

One of the major impediments to evaluating ethics consultation outcomes has been the lack of specification of consultation's goals. Based on the goals delineated above, the Task Force suggests that consultation be evaluated by answering the following questions: ²³



²³ These correspond roughly to the domains identified by Fox and Arnold (1996). For a fuller discussion of the relevance and importance of evaluation research for ethics consultation see Fox (1996); Fox and Tulsky (1996); Tulsky and Stocking (1996); Tulsky and Fox (1996). These articles resulted from the 1995 conference on Evaluation of Care Consultation in Clinical Ethics, which was supported by a grant from the Agency for Health Care Policy and Research. At the conference there was a recognition that before rigorous evaluation of ethics consultation could be done, there was a need for some consensus on its goals. The conference resulted in a consensus statement on the goals of ethics consultation (see Fletcher & Siegler, 1996).



- Was a consensus reached?
- Was the consensus within the boundaries set by societal values, law, and institutional policy?
- Was the consensus implemented?
- What was the level of satisfaction among participants?²⁴

It is too early to endorse specific methods, either quantitative or qualitative, for assessment of ethics consultation. A wide variety of methods should be pursued. Simple qualitative methods, which can be initiated even by consultants without a great deal of expertise in evaluation technique, remain useful. Members of an ethics committee, for example, could review consultations performed by an individual consultant, or an outside consultant could review the ethics committee's activities. These reviews should always be systematic and rigorous with careful attention to purpose and technique. They can serve the purpose of making sure that consultations follow an organization's procedural guidelines and do not result in decisions that reflect consultants' idiosyncratic views.

Quantitative evaluation of ethics consultation also could prove useful in assessing ethics consultations in each of the areas discussed above: the competencies of consultants, the process of consultation, and the outcomes of consultation. Formal quantitative evaluation can help answer questions such as whether certain consultation processes or methods (such as individuals, teams, or committees) best achieve ethics consultation's goals, whether there is a correlation between the competencies of consultants and the outcomes of ethics consultation, and whether relevant ethics policies are more likely to be adhered to in practice if an institution has ethics consultation. Quantitative evaluation requires the development of reliable, valid instruments and careful attention to methodological issues. These assessments should be carried out by those with expertise in evaluation research or quality improvement.²⁵

²⁵ See, for example, Patton (1987) or Fink (1993).

²⁴ Satisfaction alone is an inadequate measure of quality in ethics consultation. For example, certain individuals might be quite satisfied with what turned out to be a morally inappropriate course of action (suppose the course of action involved imposing a treatment on a competent patient against her will).

5. Special Obligations of Ethics Consultants and Institutions

Before concluding this report, we address two remaining areas of concern. The first involves the dangers of the abuse of power and conflict of interest by those who do ethics consultation. The second involves institutional obligations to support those who offer ethics consultation services. These two areas are related: Satisfying institutional obligations to support ethics consultation, for example, will decrease the risk that consultants themselves will abuse their position.

5.1 Abuse of Power and Conflict of Interest

By virtue of their role in health care institutions, ethics consultants are both granted and claim social authority to influence:

- the clinical care of patients
- the behavior of health care providers toward families of patients and toward each other
- the behavior of health care institutions toward patients, families, health care providers, and the larger community.

It is therefore inevitable that ethics consultants hold a certain degree of power that, under certain circumstances, can be abused. The potential for abuse of power is not unique to ethics consultants, but instead, a problem for all health care providers. It is inherent in the nature of their role and specialized knowledge, as well as the vulnerability of the persons they serve. The potential imbalance of power imposes a special obligation on ethics consultants not to abuse this power.

Many of the professional or academic backgrounds from which ethics consultants come have codes of conduct governing potential abuse of power. Not all professions and settings do, however, and existing codes are neither uniform nor do they cover the specific role of ethics consultants. For this reason, it is necessary to address some important potential abuses of power:

- Ethics consultants have access to privileged information including highly personal medical, psychological, financial, legal, religious, and spiritual information. The requirements of confidentiality must be respected.
- If ethics consultants have significant personal or professional relationships with one or more parties that could lead to bias, that relationship should be disclosed and/or the consultants should remove themselves from the case.
- Individuals should never serve as ethics consultants on cases in which they have clinical and/or administrative responsibility.
- There is a potential conflict of interest when ethics consultants are employed by a health care institution or their jobs are dependent on the good will of the institution. Giving advice or otherwise acting against the institution's perceived financial, public relations, or other interest may pose potential harm to ethics consultants' personal interests. This issue should be addressed proactively with the health care institution by any individual or group that plans to offer ethics consultation in that institution. If the conflict of interest in an individual case puts ethics consultants in the position of shading an opinion to avoid personal risk, they should either take that risk or withdraw from the case.
- Ethics consultants should never exploit those persons they serve by using their position of power. Ethics consultants, for example, should not take sexual or financial advantage of those they serve.

The above-mentioned cautions should be discussed and explained thoroughly during the training of ethics consultants.





5.2 Institutional Obligations to Patients, Providers, and Consultants

The dangers of abuse of power and conflict of interest can be mitigated if health care institutions take seriously their obligations to those who provide and utilize ethics consultation services. When patients, families, surrogates, or health care providers seek assistance in sorting through the ethical dimensions of health care, they deserve assurance that those who offer that assistance are competent to do so and can offer that assistance free of undue pressure. We have discussed in detail how important it is for those who do ethics consultation to take seriously quality assurance and improvement. We have also underscored the dangers of abuse of power and conflict of interest on the part of consultants. Nonetheless, the burden of satisfying these obligations should not fall solely on the shoulders of those who offer ethics consultation. Health care institutions must be responsible to those who utilize ethics consultation services by providing support for ethics consultants in their institution. This support is needed in three areas:

- Health care institutions should support a clear process by which ethics consultants are educated, trained and appointed, and provide the resources for those who offer ethics consultation to ensure that they have the competencies to perform consultation. This will require support for continuing education and access to core bioethics resources (such as key reference texts, journals, and online services).
- Health care institutions should ensure that those who offer ethics consultation are given adequate time and compensation for non-remunerative activities, and the resources to do ethics consultation properly.
- Health care institutions should seek to foster a climate in which those offering ethics consultation services can carry out their work with integrity (e.g., a climate free of concerns about job security, reprisals, undue political pressure). This should include separating ethics consultation from personnel oversight, so that health care providers see ethics consultation as a resource for addressing ethical uncertainties or conflicts rather than as a disciplinary action, and respecting the independence of ethics consultation and ethics policy initiatives. In such a climate, pressures to abuse power or give in to conflict of interest will be significantly diminished.

III. USING THE TASK FORCE REPORT

Voluntary guidelines. The Task Force unanimously recommends that the content of this report be used as voluntary guidelines. Whether these guidelines are adopted by health care organizations or education and training programs should be based on an informed discussion of the report's merits. The Task Force:

- does not wish certifying or accrediting bodies to mandate any portion of its report
- believes that certification of individuals or groups to do ethics consultation is, at best, premature
- does not intend for its report used to establish a legal national standard for competence to do ethics consultation for the reasons indicated below.

The Task Force endorses voluntary guidelines for a number of reasons. First, as voluntary guidelines, the recommendations in this report reflect the complexity and lack of data surrounding the current state of ethics consultation. Second, voluntary guidelines are sensitive to the wide diversity of institutional settings where consultation takes place (e.g., the needs of large teaching hospitals differ tremendously from those of small community hospitals or long-term care facilities). Third, although they remain tentative, voluntary guidelines can encourage gradual change and stimulate public discussion. Finally, whether voluntary guidelines are adopted depends, at least in part, on the guidelines' merit.

The alternatives to a voluntary model—certification and accreditation—have serious drawbacks that led the Task Force to reject them. The Task Force viewed these drawbacks as strong reasons to endorse the voluntary model.

The drawbacks of certification. The Task Force rejects the certification of individuals or groups to do ethics consultation for many reasons.²⁶ First, certification increases the risk of displacing providers and patients as the primary moral decision makers at the bedside because it can give the impression that certified individuals have special standing in ethical decision making. Certification, then, could encourage the type of authoritarian approach to ethics consultation the Task Force has rejected.

Second, certification could undermine disciplinary diversity if it fell under the control of a particular discipline and was widely adopted. The Task Force believes that this would be undesirable because the different disciplines involved in ethics consultation each bring identifiable strengths to the process. Philosophers, for example, typically bring a strong background in ethical analysis, while social workers bring excellent facilitation skills. It is important that consultants have the relevant competencies, not that they come from some particular professional or academic field. The Task Force believes that the interdisciplinary nature of the field leads to a more balanced understanding of competencies important for doing ethics consultation.

Third, certification could lead to the institutionalization of a particular substantive view of morality, a certain view of the relation between ethical theory and practice, or one conception of the relative importance of skills that are important for ethics consultation.

Fourth, if certification of individuals or groups were based on standardized



III. Using the Task Force Report

²⁶ Certification, for our purposes, refers to documentation by a certifying body, often through standardized testing, that an individual or group has the necessary knowl-edge, skills, and character to engage in a certain practice. Thus, individuals or groups who are certified can claim that they have the minimal qualifications needed for the practice. Often stronger claims are made for certification, for example, that the uncertified should be barred from practice.



testing, the tests would have to be shown to measure the competencies in question. Considering the level of uncertainty and lack of outcome data, it is unlikely at this time that a sufficiently reliable test could be developed to measure the required competencies.

Finally, certification would also require the development of a new bureaucracy to manage it, with all of the attendant costs and difficulties. This raises serious political and practical difficulties that should not be undertaken without a strong justification and a compelling need.

The drawbacks of accreditation. The Task Force rejects specially accrediting educational programs that would train individuals or groups to do ethics consultation for many of the same reasons that it rejects the certification of individuals or groups to do ethics consultation. The emergence of accredited educational programs could promote the dominance of a particular moral view or technical approach, have an adverse effect on disciplinary diversity, and imply a degree of professionalization that is, in the opinion of the Task Force, premature at best. As with certification, we believe that the practical and administrative costs of accreditation are serious enough that they should not be taken on without compelling need or justification.

Thus, at this time, the Task Force recommends that its report be used only as voluntary guidelines. The specification of "at this time" does not mean that the Task Force contemplates mandatory guidelines at some later time. Rather, the specification means our assessment is based on the current state of knowledge and our recognition that this state is evolving.

One might ask whether the concerns raised about certification and accreditation might not apply equally well to voluntary guidelines. Such an objection misses the spirit of our recommendations. In surgery, we know that perfect sterility is impossible, but no one takes this as a warrant for abandoning all precautions. What we have tried to do is to provide guidance in some very uncharted waters about, among other things, the nature and goals of ethics consultation, the core competencies that are needed to do it, and how those competencies might be acquired.

IV. BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Ackerman, T.F. (1987). The role of an ethicist in health care. In G.R. Anderson & V.A. Glesnes-Anderson (Eds.), *Health care ethics: A guide for decision makers* (pp. 308-320). Rockville, MD: Aspen Publishers.
- Ackerman, T.F. (1989). Conceptualizing the role of the ethics consultant: Some theoretical issues. In J.C. Fletcher, N. Quist, & A.R. Jonsen (Eds.), *Ethics consultation in health care* (pp. 37-52). Ann Arbor, MI: Health Administration Press.
- Ackerman, T.F. (1989). Moral problems, moral inquiry, and consultation in clinical ethics. In B. Hoftmaster, B. Freedman, & G. Fraser (Eds.), *Clinical ethics: Theory and practice* (pp. 141-160). Clifton, NJ: Humana Press.
- Agich, G.J. (1990). Clinical ethics: A role theoretic look. *Social Science and Medicine*, 30, 389-399.
- Agich, G.J. (1994). Expertise in clinical ethics consultation. HEC Forum, 6, 379-383.
- Agich, G.J., & Youngner, S.J. (1991). For experts only? Access to hospital ethics committees. *Hastings Center Report*, 21(5), 17-25.
- Anderson, C.A. (1996). Ethics committees and quality improvement: A necessary link. *Journal of Nursing Care Quality*, 11(1), 22-28.
- Andre, J. (1997). Goals of ethics consultation: Toward clarity, utility, and fidelity. *The Journal of Clinical Ethics, 8,* 193-198.
- Aulisio, M.P., Arnold, R.M., & Youngner, S.J. (1998). Can there be educational and training standards for those conducting health care ethics consultation? In D. Thomasma & J. Monagle (Eds.), *Health care ethics: Critical issues for the 21st century* (pp. 484-496). Gaithersburg, MD: Aspen Publishers.
- Barnard, D. (1992). Reflections of a reluctant clinical ethicist: Ethics consultation and the collapse of critical distance. *Theoretical Medicine*, *13*, 15-22.
- Baylis, F. E. (1989). Persons with moral expertise and moral experts: Wherein lies the difference? In B. Hoffmaster, B. Freedman, & G. Fraser (Eds.), *Clinical ethics: Theory and practice* (pp. 89-99). Clifton, NJ: Humana Press.

Baylis, F.E. (Ed.) (1994). The health care ethics consultant. Totowa, NJ: Humana Press.

- Baylis, F.E. (1994). A profile of the health care ethics consultant. In F.E. Baylis (Ed.), *The Health care ethics consultant* (pp. 25-44). Totowa, NJ: Humana Press.
- Berkowitz, E.N. (1996). The evolving health care marketplace: How important is the patient? *Bioethics Forum*, *12*(2), 40-44.
- Biblo, J.D., Christopher, M.J., Johnson, L., & Potter, R.L. (1995). *Ethical issues in managed care: Guidelines for clinicians and recommendations to accrediting organizations.* Kansas City, MO: Midwest Bioethics Center, Bioethics Development Group.

Browne, A., & Sweeney, V.P. (1996). Ethics committee education: A report on a Canadian project. *HEC Forum*, *8*, 290-300.

- Buehler, D. (1997). CQ sources/bibliography. *Cambridge Quarterly of Healthcare Ethics*, 6, 302-305.
- Callahan, D. (1996). Bioethics, our crowd, and ideology. *Hastings Center Report*, 26(6), 3-4.
- Caplan, A. (1989). Moral experts and moral expertise: Do either exist? In B. Hoffmaster, B. Freedman, & G. Fraser (Eds.), *Clinical ethics: Theory and practice* (pp. 59-87). Clifton, N.J.: Humana Press.
- Capron, A. M. (1995). Abandoning a waning life. Hastings Center Report, 25(4), 24-26.
- Christensen, K.T., & Tucker, R. (1997). Ethics without walls: The transformation of ethics committees in the new healthcare environment. *Cambridge Quarterly of Healthcare Ethics*, *6*, 299-301.

Crigger, B.-J. (1995). Negotiating the moral order: Paradoxes of ethics consultation. *Kennedy Institute of Ethics Journal*, 5(2), 89-112.

- Crosthwaite, J. (1995). Moral expertise: A problem in the professional ethics of professional ethicists. *Bioethics*, *9*, 361-379.
- Degnin, F.D. (1997). Max Weber on ethics case consultation: A methodological critique of the conference on evaluation of ethics consultation. *The Journal of Clinical Ethics*, *8*, 181-192.



IV. Bibliography



- Duval, G. (1997). Liability of ethics consultants: A case analysis. *Cambridge Quarterly* of *Healthcare Ethics*, 6, 269-281.
- Edinger, W. (1992). Which opinion should a clinical ethicist give: Personal viewpoint or professional consensus? *Theoretical Medicine*, 13, 23-29.
- Fink, Â. (1993). Evaluation fundamentals: Guiding health programs, research, and policy. Newbury Park, CA: Sage.

Fletcher, J.C. (1986). Goals and process of ethics consultation in health care. In J.F. Childress & R.D. Gaare (Eds.), *BioLaw* (Vol. II, pp. S:37-S:47). Frederick, MD: University Publications of America.

Fletcher, J.C. (1989). Standards for evaluation of ethics consultation. In J.C. Fletcher, N. Quist, & A.R. Jonsen (Eds.), *Ethics consultation in health care* (pp. 173-184). Ann Arbor, MI: Health Administration Press.

Fletcher, J.C. (1997). Ethics consultation and surrogates: Can we do better? *The Journal of Clinical Ethics*, *8*, 50-59.

- Fletcher, J., & Siegler, M. (1996). What are the goals of ethics consultation? A consensus statement. *The Journal of Clinical Ethics*, 7, 122-126.
- Fletcher, J.C., & Spencer, E.M. (1997). Ethics services in health care organizations. In J.C. Fletcher, P.A. Lombardo, M.F. Marshall, & F.G. Miller (Eds.), *Introduction to clinical ethics* (pp. 257-285). Frederick, MD: University Publishing Group.

Fox, E. (1996). Concepts in evaluation applied to ethics consultation research. *The Journal of Clinical Ethics*, 7(2), 116-121.

Fox, E., & Arnold, R.M. (1996). Evaluating outcomes in ethics consultation research. *The Journal of Clinical Ethics*, 7, 127-138.

Fox, E., & Tulsky, J.A. (1996). Evaluation research and the future of ethics consultation. *The Journal of Clinical Ethics*, 7(2), 146-149.

- Fox, R.C. (1996). More than bioethics. Hastings Center Report, 26(6), 5-7.
- Frader, J.E. (1992). Political and interpersonal aspects of ethics consultation. *Theoretical Medicine*, *13*, 31-44.

Glover, J.J., Ozar, D.T., & Thomasma, D.C. (1986). Teaching ethics on rounds: The ethicist as teacher, consultant, and decision-maker. *Theoretical Medicine*, 7, 13-32.

Hofmann, P. B. (1996). Hospital mergers and acquisitions: A new catalyst for examining organizational ethics." *Bioethics Forum*, 12(2), 45-48.

Howe, E.G. (1996). The three deadly sins of ethics consultation. *The Journal of Clinical Ethics*, 7, 99-108.

Jonsen, A.R. (1980). Can an ethicist be a consultant? In V. Abernethy (Ed.), *Frontiers in medical ethics: Applications in a medical setting* (pp. 157-171). Cambridge, MA: Ballinger.

Jonsen, A.R. (1989). Mrs. Moore and the doctor of philosophy. In J.C. Fletcher, N. Quist, & A.R. Jonsen (Eds.), *Ethics consultation in health care* (pp. 149-154). Ann Arbor, MI: Health Administration Press.

- Jonsen, A.R. (1993). Scofield as Socrates. *Cambridge Quarterly of Healthcare Ethics*, 2, 434-438.
- Jonsen, A. R. (1996). Bioethics, whose crowd, and what ideology? *Hastings Center Report*, 26(6), 4-5.

Kaufert, J.M., & Putsch, R.W. (1997). Communication through interpreters in healthcare: Ethical dilemmas arising from differences in class, culture, language, and power. *The Journal of Clinical Ethics*, *8*, 71-87.

Kelly, S.E., Marshall, P.A., Sanders, L.M, Raffin, T.A., & Koenig, B.A. (1997). Understanding the practice of ethics consultation: Results of an ethnographic multi-site study. *The Journal of Clinical Ethics*, 8, 136-149.

King, N.M.P. (1996). The ethics committee as Greek chorus. *HEC Forum*, *8*, 346-354.

- Kotin, A.M. (1996). Do no harm. Bioethics Forum, 12(2), 21-26.
- La Puma, J., & Schiedermayer, D.L. (1991). The clinical ethicist at the bedside. *Theoretical Medicine*, *12*, 141-149.
- La Puma, J., & Schiedermayer, D.L. (1991). Ethics consultation: Skills, roles, and training. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, 114(2), 155-160.
- La Puma, J., & Schiedermayer, D. (1994). *Ethics consultation: A practical guide*. Boston: Jones and Bartlett.

- La Puma, J., & Toulmin, S.E. (1989). Ethics consultants and ethics committees. *Archives of Internal Medicine*, 149, 1109-1112.
- Larkin, G.L., Adams, J.G., Derse, A.R., Iserson, K.V., & Gotthold, W.E. (1996). Managed care ethics: An emergency? *Annals of Emergency Medicine*, 28, 683-689.
- Leeman, C.P., Fletcher, J.C., Spencer, E.M., & Fry-Revere, S. (1997). Quality control for hospitals' clinical ethics services: Proposed standards. *Cambridge Quarterly of Healthcare Ethics*, 6, 257-268.
- Lilje, C. (1993). Ethics consultation: A dangerous, antidemocratic charlatanry? *Cambridge Quarterly of Healthcare Ethics*, 2, 438-442.
- Lipkin, M., Putnam, S.M., & Lazare, A. (Eds.) (1995). *The medical interview: Clinical care education and research, frontiers of primary care*. New York: Springer.
- Lusky, R.A. (1996). Educating healthcare ethics committees (EHEC) 1992-1996: The evaluation results. *HEC Forum*, *8*(5), 247-289.
- Lynch, A. (1994). ...Has knowledge of [interpersonal] facilitation techniques and theory; has the ability to facilitate [interpersonally]...: fact or fiction? In F.E. Baylis (Ed.), *The health care ethics consultant* (pp. 45-62). Totowa, NJ: Humana Press.
- Marsh, F.H. (1992). Why physicians should not do ethics consults. *Theoretical Medicine*, 13, 285-292.
- Moreno, J.D. (1991). Call me doctor? Confessions of a hospital philosopher. *Journal of Medical Humanities*, 12(4), 183-196.
- Moreno, J.D. (1991). Ethics consultation as moral engagement. *Bioethics*, 5(1), 44-56.
- Moreno, J.D. (1996). Is ethics consultation an elegant distraction? *HEC Forum*, 8(1), 12-21.
- Morreim, E.H. (1986). Philosophy lessons from the clinical setting: Seven sayings that used to annoy me. *Theoretical Medicine*, *7*, 47-63.
- Orr, R.D., Morton, K.R., deLeon, D.M., & Fals, J.C. (1996). Evaluation of an ethics consultation service: Patient and family perspective. *The American Journal of Medicine*, 101, 135-141.
- Patton, M.Q. (1987). *How to use qualitative methods in evaluation*. Newbury Park, CA: Sage.
- Pellegrino, E.D. (1988). Clinical ethics: Biomedical ethics at the bedside. *JAMA*, 260, 837-839.
- Pellegrino, E.D., Siegler, M., & Singer, P.A. (1991). Future directions in clinical ethics. *Journal of Clinical Ethics*, 2, 5-9.
- Potter, R.L. (1996). From clinical ethics to organizational ethics: The second stage of the evolution of bioethics. *Bioethics Forum*, *12*(2), 3-12.
- Potter, V.R. (1996). Individuals bear responsibility. Bioethics Forum, 12(2), 27-28.
- Purtilo, R.B. (1989). A comment on the concept of consultation. In J.C. Fletcher, N. Quist, & A.R. Jonsen (Eds.), *Ethics consultation in health care* (pp. 99-108). Ann Arbor, MI: Health Administration Press.
- Renz, D.O., & Eddy, W.B. (1996). Organizations, ethics, and health care: Building an ethics infrastructure for a new era. *Bioethics Forum*, 12(2), 29-39.
- Rosner, F. (1997). The ethics of managed care. *The Mount Sinai Journal of Medicine*, 64(1), 8-19.
- Ross, J.W. (1993). Why clinical ethics consultants might not want to be educators. *Cambridge Quarterly of Healthcare Ethics, 2,* 445-448.
- Ross, J.W. (1996). Response to Jonathan Moreno [on ethics consultation]. *HEC Forum*, *8*(1), 22-28.
- Rubin, S., & Zoloth-Dorfman, L. (1996). She said/he said: Ethics consultation and the gendered discourse. *The Journal of Clinical Ethics*, 7, 321-332.
- Schwartz, R.L., & Kushner, T. (1996). The role of institutional and community based ethics committees in the debate on euthanasia and physician-assisted suicide. *Cambridge Quarterly of Healthcare Ethics*, *5*, 121-130.
- Schyve, P.M. (1996). Patient rights and organization ethics: The Joint Commission perspective. *Bioethics Forum*, 12(2), 13-20.
- Scofield, G.R. (1993). Ethics consultation: The least dangerous profession? *Cambridge Quarterly of Healthcare Ethics, 2,* 417-426.



IV. Bibliography



- Scofield, G.R. (1993). Here come the ethicists! *Trends in Health Care, Law and Ethics,* 8(4), 19-22.
- Scofield, G.R. (1994). Ethics consultants, architects, and moral enclosures. *Trends in Health Care, Law and Ethics,* 9(4), 7-12.
- Scofield, G.R. (1995). Ethics consultation: The most dangerous profession, a reply to critics. *Cambridge Quarterly of Healthcare Ethics*, *4*, 225-228.
- Self, D.J. (1993). Is ethics consultation dangerous? *Cambridge Quarterly of Healthcare Ethics*, *2*, 442-445.

Self, D. J., & Skeel, J.D. (1986). Potential roles of the medical ethicist in the clinical setting. *Theoretical Medicine*, *7*, 33-39.

Sexson, W.R., & Thigpen, J. (1996). Organization and function of a hospital ethics committee. *Clinics in Perinatology*, 23, 429-436.

Shapiro, R.S., Klein, J.P., & Tym, K.A. (1997). Wisconsin healthcare ethics committees. *Cambridge Quarterly of Healthcare Ethics*, *6*, 288-292.

Siegler, M. (1992). Defining the goals of ethics consultations: A necessary step for improving quality. *QRB/Quality Review Bulletin*, 18(1), 15-16.

Siegler, M., Pellegrino, E.D., & Singer, P.A. (1990). Clinical medical ethics. *Journal of Clinical Ethics*, 1, 5-9.

Siegler, M., & Singer, P.A. (1988). Clinical ethics consultation: Godsend or God squad? *American Journal of Medicine*, *85*, 759-760.

Singer, P.A., Pellegrino, E.D., & Siegler, M. (1990). Ethics committees and consultants. *Journal of Clinical Ethics*, 1, 263-267.

Skeel, J.D., & Self, D.J. (1989). An analysis of ethics consultation in the clinical setting. *Theoretical Medicine*, 10, 289-299.

Spencer, E.M. (1997). A new role for institutional ethics committees: Organizational ethics. *The Journal of Clinical Ethics*, *8*, 372-376.

Thomasma, D.C. (1991). Why philosophers should offer ethics consultations. *Theoretical Medicine*, *12*, 129-140.

Thomasma, D.C. (1993). Assessing bioethics today. Cambridge Quarterly of Healthcare Ethics, 2, 519-527.

Thornton, B., & Callahan, D. (1993). Bioethics education: Expanding the circle of participants. A report of The Hastings Center on Bioethics Education. Briarcliff Manor, NY: The Hastings Center.

- Tulsky, J.A., & Fox, E. (1996). Evaluating ethics consultation: Framing the questions. *The Journal of Clinical Ethics*, 7, 109-115.
- Tulsky, J.A., & Stocking, C.B. (1996). Obstacles and opportunities in the design of ethics consultation evaluation. *The Journal of Clinical Ethics*, 7, 139-145.
- Veatch, R.M. (1989). Clinical ethics, applied ethics, and theory. In B. Hoffmaster, B. Freedman, & G. Fraser (Eds.), *Clinical ethics: Theory and practice*. Clifton, NJ: Humana Press.
- Walker, M.U. (1993). Keeping moral spaces open: New images of ethics consulting. *Hastings Center Report*, 23(2), 33-40.
- Weinstein, B.D. (1994). The possibility of ethical expertise. *Theoretical Medicine*, 15, 61-75.

West, M.B., & Gibson, J.M. (1992). Facilitating medical ethics case review: What ethics committees can learn from mediation and facilitation techniques. *Cambridge Quarterly of Healthcare Ethics*, 1, 63-74.

Whitley, E.M. (1996). A corporate approach to healthcare ethics. *Colorado Nurse*, 96(4), 30-32.

- Wolf, S.M. (1991). Ethics committees and due process: Nesting rights in a community of caring. *Maryland Law Review*, 50, 798-858.
- Yeo, M. (1993). Prolegomena to any future code of ethics for bioethicists. *Cambridge Quarterly of Healthcare Ethics*, *2*, 403-415.
- Zaner, R.M. (1993). Voices and time: The venture of clinical ethics. *Journal of Medicine* and Philosophy, 18(1), 9-31.
- Zoloth-Dorfman, L., & Rubin, S.B. (1997). Navigators and captains: Expertise in clinical ethics consultation. *Theoretical Medicine*, 18, 421-432.

APPENDIX 1

Financial Support for the SHHV-SBC Task Force on Standards for Bioethics Consultation

Primary support for the Task Force report came from a grant from the Greenwall Foundation. Groups and institutions that provided additional financial support are listed below.

American Association of Bioethics

American Association of Critical-Care Nurses

American Medical Association

American Nurses Association Center for Ethics and Human Rights

Association of Professional Chaplains

Baylor University Center for Ethics, Medicine, and Public Issues

Bioethics Network of Ohio

Brown University Center for Biomedical Ethics

Case Western Reserve University Center for Biomedical Ethics

Cleveland Clinic Foundation Department of Bioethics

Creighton University Center for Health Policy and Ethics

Davidson College Department of Medical Humanities

Ethics in Health Care Associates Toronto, ON, Canada

Gundersen Medical Foundation La Crosse, WI

Hennepin County Medical Center Minneapolis, MN

Loyola University of Chicago Department of Medical Humanities

Medical Ethics Resource Network of Michigan Michigan State University Center for Ethics and Humanities

Midwest Bioethics Network Bioethics Development Group

Oregon Health Sciences University Center for Ethics in Health Care

The Park Ridge Center

Pennsylvania State University (Hershey) College of Medicine Department of Medical Humanities

Society for Bioethics Consultation

Society for Health and Human Values

The Soros Foundation (supported Steve Miles and Robert Arnold as Faculty Scholars for the Open Society, Project on Death in America)

Stanford University Center for Biomedical Ethics

St. Louis University

University of Arkansas for Medical Sciences Division of Medical Humanities

University of Iowa College of Medicine

University of Pittsburgh Center for Bioethics and Health Law

University of Pittsburgh Consortium Ethics Program

University of Tennessee Department of Philosophy

University of Texas Medical Branch Institute for the Medical Humanities



Appendix 1



University of Utah

University of Virginia Center for Biomedical Ethics

Vanderbilt University Center for Clinical and Research Ethics

Virginia Bioethics Network Charlottesville, VA

Washington Hospital Center Washington, DC

West Virginia University Center for Health Ethics and Law Robert C. Byrd Health Sciences Center

West Virginia University West Virginia Network of Ethics Committees

APPENDIX 2

Academic Departments, Centers, Regional Networks, and Other Organizations That Submitted Education and Training Materials to the Task Force

Bioethics Center Department of Medical Humanities School of Medicine East Carolina University Brody Medical Sciences Building Greenville, NC 27858-4354

Biomedical Ethics Unit Faculty of Medicine McGill University 3690 Peet Street Montreal, QC Canada H3A 1W9

The Center for Bioethics College of General Studies University of Pennsylvania 3440 Market Street, Suite 100 Philadelphia, PA 19104-3335

Center for Bioethics University of Minnesota Suite N504, Boynton 410 Church Street SE Minneapolis, MN 55455-0346

Center for Biomedical Ethics Box 348 HSC University of Virginia Charlottesville, VA 22908

Center for Biomedical Ethics Case Western Reserve University School of Medicine, Room T402 10900 Euclid Avenue Cleveland, OH 44106-4976

Center for Christian Bioethics Faculty of Religion Loma Linda University Loma Linda, CA 92350

Center for Clinical and Research Ethics Vanderbilt University School of Medicine and Medical Center 319 Oxford House Nashville, TN 37232-4350

Center for Clinical Bioethics Georgetown University Medical Center 4000 Reservoir Road NW Washington, DC 20007 Center for Ethics and Humanities in the Life Sciences C-208 East Fee Hall Michigan State University East Lansing, MI 48824

Center for Health Ethics and Law West Virginia University 1354 Health Sciences North PO Box 9022 Morgantown, WV 26506-9022

Center for Medical Ethics and Health Policy Baylor College of Medicine One Baylor Plaza Houston, TX 77030-3498

The Center for the Study of Bioethics Medical College of Wisconsin 8701 Watertown Plank Road Milwaukee, WI 53226

Collaborative Program in Bioethics Joint Centre for Bioethics University of Toronto 88 College Street Toronto, ON, Canada M5G 1L4

Consortium Ethics Program University of Pittsburgh Center for Bioethics and Health Law Pittsburgh, PA 15213

Department of Bioethics The Cleveland Clinic Foundation 9500 Euclid Avenue Cleveland, OH 44195

Department of Philosophy Bowling Green State University Bowling Green, OH 43402

Department of Philosophy The University of Tennessee Knoxville, TN 37996

Department of Philosophy The University of Utah 341 Orson Spencer Hall Salt Lake City, UT 84112



Appendix 2



Department of Veterans Affairs National Center for Clinical Ethics VA Medical Center 215 N. Main Street White River Junction, VT 05009

Division of Clinical Ethics Department of Family Medicine Loma Linda University School of Medicine Bridgeport Building, Suite C 11340 Mountain View Avenue Loma Linda, CA 92354

Ethics Program University of Texas Medical Branch at Galveston and The Institute for the Medical Humanities 301 University Boulevard Galveston, TX 77555-0202

Florida Bioethics Network A Health Service Group of the Florida Hospital Association 307 Park Lake Circle PO Box 531107 Orlando, FL 32853-1107

Graduate Program in Health Care Ethics Department of Philosophy Loyola University of Chicago 6525 North Sheridan Road Chicago, IL 60626

The Hastings Center 255 Elm Road Briarcliff Manor, NY 10510

Institute for the Medical Humanities University of Texas Medical Branch 301 University Boulevard Galveston, TX 77555-1311

The Johns Hopkins University School of Hygiene and Public Health 615 N. Wolfe Street Baltimore, MD 21205

MA Program in Bioethics Center for Bioethics and Health Law Faculty of Arts and Sciences University of Pittsburgh Pittsburgh, PA 15213

Medical Ethics Resource Network of Michigan c/o Center for Ethics and Humanities in the Life Sciences C-201 E. Fee Hall Michigan State University East Lansing, MI 48824-3316

Medical History and Ethics University of Washington School of Medicine Box 357120 Seattle, WA 98195-7120

Medical Humanities Program Stritch School of Medicine Loyola University of Chicago 2160 S. First Avenue Maywood, IL 60153

Midwest Bioethics Center 1100 Pennsylvania Avenue Kansas City, MO 64105

Millard Fillmore Gates Circle Hospital Three Gates Circle Buffalo, NY 14209

The Mount Sinai School of Medicine City University of New York One Gustave L. Levy Place New York, NY 10029-6574

Program in Medical Ethics University of Wisconsin-Madison Medical School 1420 Medical Science Center 1300 University Avenue Madison, WI 53706-1532

Program in Medical Humanities State University of New York Health Sciences Center/Syracuse University Hospital-PBS Building 750 E. Adams Street Syracuse, NY 13210

The Richmond Bioethics Consortium 2707 Cottage Cove Drive Richmond, VA 23233

St. Louis University Center for Health Care Ethics 1402 S. Grand Boulevard St. Louis, MO 63104

Virginia Bioethics Network Box 348, HSC University of Virginia Charlottesville, VA 22908

APPENDIX 3

How the Task Force Report Was Developed

How was the Task Force report developed?

The Task Force functioned as a consensus panel. It held six three-day meetings over a two-year period. The major objectives of the first two meetings were to provide background information on ethics consultation and to identify the issues that needed to be addressed in subsequent meetings. Speakers at the first two meetings addressed the project's history and goals, the Joint Commission on Accreditation of Healthcare Organization's interest in ethics consultation, the sociological nature of professionalization, the current empirical literature on ethics consultation, and previous efforts to develop standards.

Developing a bibliography. A comprehensive bibliography was compiled by doing subject and keyword searches of Medline, Bioethicsline, CINAHL, and the Philosopher's Index using: '*ethics' and 'consultation'; '*ethics' and 'consultant'; and, '*ethics' and 'committees' and 'consultation'. These searches were supplemented by reviewing bibliographies of relevant articles. Other experts in the field were contacted and references were obtained from them.²⁷ The initial database compiled included more than 1,200 references, approximately 264 of which were deemed relevant to the project. A closer review found approximately 55 entries that focused on topics central to the project. An annotated bibliography of these articles was developed and sent to all Task Force members.

Having reviewed this background information, the Task Force turned its attention in meetings two and three to developing a consensus view of the nature and goals of ethics consultation. Task Force members were surveyed regarding their views of ethics consultation's nature and goals, and a summary of the results were made available. Task Force members also were asked to write short essays on ethics consultation's nature and goals and to submit representative consultations in which they had been involved. Drs. Aulisio, Arnold and Youngner reviewed different approaches to ethics consultation in the literature and Task Force member's essays. The early forms of the ethics facilitation approach described herein emerged from this work. The proposed approach was discussed and modified at meetings four, five, and six.

Forging a further consensus. Having reached a general consensus on the nature and goals of consultation, the Task Force turned its attention to the skills, knowledge and character traits required for consultation. For the third and fourth meetings, subcommittees were convened to deal with each of these areas. A subcommittee was also formed to deal with the emerging area of organizational ethics consultation. Each subcommittee circulated initial drafts, which were then discussed and revised at the meetings. A survey of Task Force members was completed to help the subcommittees decide whether basic or advanced knowledge or skill was needed in the respective competencies identified for clinical ethics consultation.

At meeting three, it became clear that the Task Force needed to address whether the proposed core competency standards should result in certification, licensing, or accreditation. An implementation subcommittee was convened to develop a preliminary proposal for the Task Force. During meetings three and four, a number of other topics related to the question of standards for ethics consultation were



Appendix 3

²⁷ Drs. Ellen Fox and James Tulsky shared with us the bibliography they developed as part of their empirical project to evaluate ethics consultation (Tulsky & Fox, 1996).



raised. These dealt with the importance of evaluation, conflicts of interests, and special obligations of both consultants and those organizations which employ them. Subcommittees were formed for each topic and asked to write initial drafts which were then discussed and revised at later meetings.

The majority of meetings four and five were devoted to discussions of how consultants might acquire the requisite skill, knowledge, and character traits. The aforementioned skill, knowledge, and character subcommittees were charged with developing draft documents on how to *acquire* the requisite competencies. In order to aid this work, input was solicited from educational and training programs throughout the country.²⁸ Approximately 40 responses were received. The subcommittee's draft documents were then discussed extensively at the meetings and revised. The subcommittee on models for implementing proposed standards presented its recommendations at meeting four. These were discussed at length and then unanimously endorsed (see "Using the Task Force Report" on page 31).

The preliminary report. A preliminary Task Force report was then drafted for discussion at meeting five. After meeting five, a discussion draft was developed and circulated to the bioethics community for feedback. The discussion draft was sent to every member of the AAB, SHHV, and SBC, as well as to various academic programs, centers, regional networks, and health care organizations and posted on the Web (at the SHHV and Medical College of Wisconsin Web sites). More than 1,400 copies of the discussion draft were distributed. Task Force members also presented the discussion draft in a number of forums, including hospitals, bioethics centers and academic organizations. An entire morning of the Joint National Meeting of the AAB, SHHV, and SBC was devoted to gathering feedback on the discussion draft (November 9, 1997; Baltimore, Maryland). More than 150 people attended this three hour meeting.

Feedback on the Task Force draft was carefully documented. All comments received at the AAB, SHHV, and SBC meeting were noted, as well as all those received by e-mail or hard copy. More than 200 responses were received. All comments were collated by topic and then distributed to Task Force members in advance of meeting six. Based on this input, a subcommittee was formed to discuss possible recommendations regarding the proper process for ethics consultation. The literature on this question was reviewed and a draft written. The sixth meeting was devoted to discussing this issue, as well as both internal and external critiques of the Task Force's discussion draft.

The final report. Based on this input from the bioethics community, major revisions were made to the Task Force report. These included revisions to the nature and goals, character, evaluation, and organizational ethics sections. After meeting six, a revised draft was again distributed to Task Force members and comments were elicited. Conference calls were held to discuss remaining issues. A final draft of the report was reviewed and approved by all Task Force members. The report was then reviewed and adopted by the American Society for Bioethics and Humanities on May 8, 1998.

²⁸ This idea was suggested to the Task Force at the spring 1997 SHHV Conference at Loyola University of Chicago. Please see Appendix 2 for a list of departments, centers, regional networks, and other organizations that submitted education or training materials to help the Task Force in this project.